A GUIDE TO THE FRANKLIN FLYER, MANUSCRIPT, MAP, AND LIBRARY COLLECTIONS AT THE FRANKLIN COUNTY HISTORICAL SOCIETY MUSEUM

305 North 4th Avenue; Pasco, Washington



Prepared by Patsy Shelton, Carol Gosseen, Lori Cox, Art Kelly, Kaley McCauley, Sue Nash, Caroline Blackburn, Carol O'Callaghan, Kathy Simpson, Karen Van Klaveren Richard Scheuerman, Director

Dedicated to Jim Rabideau, Grace Cooper, Rick Venable, Larry Bafus, Rella Reimann, LaDona Madison, Nita Rettinghouse and Ed & Anne Hayden-Ray— Lifelong Stewards of Our Cultural Heritage

> Made possible by a grant from The Board of Franklin County Commissioners

> > 2019 (Revised 2021)

The Franklin County Historical Society was founded in 1968 to promote appreciation for our region's remarkable cultural heritage. The society's museum is located in Pasco, Washington's historic Carnegie Library which was constructed in 1911 as one of some 3,500 libraries established by Pittsburg philanthropist Andrew Carnegie. Fewer than a dozen original Carnegie structures remain in Washington, and the society's museum is a rare example of one that features the original Spanish Colonial style architecture with terra cotta roof, high ceilings, wood trim, and other period features.

From the beginning, society members led by its first director Walter Oberst sought documents, books, and manuscripts related to regional history as well as artifacts and other material culture items for preservation and educational displays. Among the first archival accessions was an extensive collection of papers and area Indian antiquities donated by one of Pasco's most influential founders, entrepreneur and steamboat captain William H. Gray. His father, Rev. W. H. Gray, was a lay member of the famed 1830s Whitman-Spalding missionary group and also a prime-mover in the establishment of a provisional government in the Oregon Country.

Mr. Oberst also served as founding editor of the society's flagship journal, *The Franklin Flyer*, with the capable editorial assistance of his wife, Mary, and a team of researchers and contributors including Jim Rabideau, Mary Horrigan Gallant, LaDona Madison, and other founding members. In over fifty years of continuous publication, the *Flyer* has featured hundreds of articles by local historians on a wide range of topics from Native Americans and Inland Northwest pioneering to modern regional development. *Flyer* articles and the archival and photograph collections are especially rich for documentation of the 1940s-1960s Columbia Basin Reclamation Project, regional agricultural development, the vital roles served during and after World War II by Pasco's Naval Air Station and the Army Reconsignment and Holding Facility ("Big Pasco"), and life in Pasco and the Tri-Cities, Connell, Mesa, Eltopia, Kahlotus, Basin City, and other area rural communities.

This index was made possible by a dedicated team of society volunteers listed above and will be continuously updated to reflect ongoing accessions. Work is also underway to include similar guides for the museum's extensive photograph and map collections. The society continues to solicit articles for the *Flyer* and archival materials relevant to area history and culture.

Richard D. Scheuerman, Director February, 2019 **ABBREVIATIONS:**

BK: Book/Booklet/Binder (includes exhibit binders) FF: Franklin Flyer Article Volume 1, Number 1 to Volume 2, Number 3: 1968-1969 Volume 2, Number 4 to Volume 12, Number 3: 1970-1979 Volume 12, Number 3 to Volume 22, Number 3: 1980-1989 to p

Volume 22, Number 4 to Volume 32, Number 4: 1990-1999 Volume 33, Number 1 to Volume 42, Number 4: 2000-2009 Volume 43, Number 1 to current: 2010 to present

MS: Manuscript/Scrapbook VF: Vertical File (newspaper clippings, booklets, etc.)

NEWSPAPERS:

Pasco Headlight (1888-1892)* Tri-City Herald (1948-1949, 1965, 1970) The Pasconian (1892) Connell Tribune-Register (various years, News-Recorder (Pasco, 1897-1902)* 1917-1925) Franklin Recorder (Pasco, 1897)* The Sky Writer (1943-1945) Pasco Express (1902-1915)*, (various The Connell News (1947-1953)* Franklin County Graphic (Connell, 1955 years, 1911-1918) Pasco Progress (various years, 1914-1935) 1997) Pasco Herald (1923-1947) *Franklin County Enterprise* (Kahlotus,\ Pasco News (1949-1950) 1971-1978) *Available on microfilm at the Kennewick Mid-Columbia Library

SCHOOL YEARBOOKS:

Chiawana High School *The Channel* (2010 2016)
Columbia Basin College *Neconia* (1956, 1957, 1962)
Columbia High School *Coyote* (various years, 1954-1975)
Connell High School *Reflector/Echo* (1926 1984, 1987, 1995)
Kahlotus High School *Oahe* (various years, 1953-1990)

Pasco High School Sinewesah (1910-2007) Pasco McLaughlin Junior High School Tumbleweed (various years, 1951-1997) Pasco Stevens Junior High/Middle School Ti Mip Ne' Sign (various years, 1965-1987) Washington State University Chinook\ (1927-1945)

COMMERCIAL PUBLICATIONS: Pasco Telephone Book (various years, 1908-1982) Polk's Business Directory: Pasco, Kennewick, Richland (1952-2001)

SUBJECT MATTER HEADINGS

Agriculture (see also Irrigation, Land Records and Sales, Ranching) Ainsworth Airport, Airlines, and Airmail (see Transportation—Air) Archaeology **Army Reconsignment and Holding Point, Pasco** (see Big Pasco, World War II) **Art and Commercial Illustrations** Atomic Energy and Manhattan Project (see Hanford) **Basin City Big Pasco (Army Reconsignment and Holding** Point, Pasco; also see Port of Pasco, World War II) Bridges (also see Transportation-Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries) Buildings (also see Businesses, Churches, Schools and Education) **Burbank Bureau of Reclamation (see Irrigation)** Businesses, Banks, and Industries (also see town names) **Carnegie Library and Libraries Celebrations (see Fairs, Festivals, and Celebrations**) **Cemeteries Chinese (see Ethnic Groups)** Churches **Cities and Towns (not Franklin County or Tri** Cities) **Clothing, Fabrics, and Fashions Columbia Basin College Columbia Basin Project** Columbia River (see Rivers—Columbia) **Community Histories (see town and place** names) Connell **Crime (see Law Enforcement and Lawyers) Dignitaries, Politicians, and Celebrities** Disasters East Hanford (see White Bluffs) **Education (see Schools and Education)**

Eltopia Ephemera Ethnic Groups (Asians, African Americans/Blacks, Europeans, Latinos/Hispanics, Native Americans) Explorers and Explorations (also see explorer names) **Fairs and Festivals** Family Histories (see Pioneers, Persons, and Families) Farms and Farming (see Agriculture, Irrigation and Town Building) Ferries (see Transportation-Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries) Forts (see Fur Trade) Franklin, Benjamin, and Early America **Franklin County Franklin County Courthouse** (also see Franklin County) Franklin County Historical Society Franklin County Public Utility District Fur Trade Genealogy (see Pioneers, Persons, and Families) Geology (also see Ice Age Floods) **Government Services (see Franklin County)** Hanford (also see East Hanford) **Hospitals and Health** History General, Northwest, U.S. **Dams and Hydroelectric Power** (also see Franklin County Public Utility District, Rivers) Hydroplane Races (see Sports and Sporting **Events**) Ice Age Floods (see Geology) Indians (see Ethnic Groups—Native Americans) Irrigation and Town Building (see Columbia Basin Project, Agriculture) Italians (see Ethnic Groups—Europeans) Japanese (see Ethnic Groups—Asian) Kahlotus Kennewick Land Records and Sales Law Enforcement and Lawyers

Lewis and Clark Literature Livestock (see Ranching and Livestock, Agriculture) **Magazine and Journals** Maps (General) Marmes Man (see Archaeology) Media Mesa Military (also see Hanford; Naval Air Station, Pasco; World War I, World War II) **Miscellaneous Missions and Missionaries** Mullan Road (see Transportation—Roads and Trails) Museums—General Music **Native Americans** (see Ethnic Groups—Native Americans) **Natural History** Naval Air Station, Pasco (also World War II) **Newspapers Oral Histories Orchards (see Agriculture) Organizations and Clubs (also see Franklin County Historical Society, Secret Societies**) Page Paradise Flats (see Connell) Parks (also see Sports and Recreation) Pasco (also see Businesses & Banks, Port of Pasco, Schools and Education) **Performing Arts Pioneers, Persons, and Families** (also see Oral Histories) **Public Agencies, Services, and Records** (also see Franklin County, Pasco) Public Utility District (see Franklin County **Public Utility District)**

Railroads (see Transportation—Railroad) Ranching (also see Agriculture; **Pioneers, Persons, and Families) Recreation (see Sports and Recreation, Water** Follies) **Reference and Curatorial Religion (see Churches)** Richland Ringold (see White Bluffs, Ringold, and East Hanford) Rivers—Columbia, Snake **Roads and Trails** (see Transportation—Roads and Trails) **Schools and Education Scootenay Lake and Reservoir** Secret Societies (see Organizations) Snake River (see Rivers—Snake) **Sports and Recreation** (also see Schools and Education) **State College of Washington** (see Washington State University) **Steamboats and Steam Navigation** (see Transportation—Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries) Transportation—Airplanes and Airlines; Roads and Trails; Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries) **Tri-Cities (General) United Airlines** (see Transportation—Airplanes, Airlines, and Airmail) Walla Walla Washington, State of Washington State University Water Follies (also see Sports and Sporting Events) White Bluffs, Ringold, and East Hanford World War I World War II

Agriculture

- FF: "[Agriculture] Hall of Famer, Glenn C. Walkley," Nanette Walkley, Vol. 37, No. 1
- FF: "The Brickey Story" (Lee and Agnes), Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 35, No. 1
- FF: "Cooking for a Harvest Crew," Audra Brickey Guynn, Vol. 30, No. 2
- FF: "Developing the Dust," Bob Woehler, Vol. 33, No. 1 (Tri City Herald)
- FF: "'The Desert of Wheat': The Changing Nature of Dryland Agriculture in the Interior Northwest," Alex C. McGregor, Vol. 50, No. 3
- FF: "Flour for the Nation," (Pasco Flour Mills, and US Grain Corp) Samuel Glasgow, Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 50, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "Fond Memories from Burr Canyon," Helen Paulson as told to LaDona Madison, Vol. 29, No. 4
- FF: "Open Range & Hay Crews—Recollections of a Proud Mesa-Eltopia Heritage," Virginia Valentine Hailey, Vol. 52, No. 3
- FF: "The Pasco Pumping Project—Irrigation Before 'The Project,'" Cheryll Halsey, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "Pioneer Life in Block One, 1948-1960," Joe Mosebar, Vol. 53, Nos. 1, 3
- FF: "The Sands of Time [1968 poem]," Donna Weitz, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "The John H. Schlomer Story From Tellingstedt to the Inland Empire," Harm H. Schlomer, Vol. 10, No. 2
- FF: "From Sheepherder to Orchardist," Jacque Sonderman and Jim Rabideau, Vol. 37, No. 1
- FF: "Through the Eyes of a Child," Mildred Caughey, Vol. 13, No. 4; Vol. 14, Nos. 1, 2, 3 4; Vol. 15, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "20th Century Pioneering—Memories of Block One," Carol Gosseen and Bill Eickmeyer, Vol. 52, No. 1
- FF: "Wheat Farming was My Life," Walter R. Johnson, Vol. 12, No. 1
- FF: "Wind, Water and Will Power," Valeria Lamb-Pilgreen, Vol. 9, Nos. 2, 3

MS 83: Dairy Wives, Scrapbook No. 82 (newspaper clippings, photos, 1961)

- MS 9999/111: Orchard Care Pamphlet (1908)
- MS 35: Pasco Heights Homemakers [Community] Club (Block 1 irrigation and agriculture history, news clippings and records, 1949-1956)
- MS 36: Pasco Heights Community Club (Block 1 irrigation and agriculture history, news clippings and records, 1956-1961)
- MS 37: Pasco Heights Homemakers [Community] Club (Block 1 irrigation and agriculture history, news clippings and records, 1962-1969)
- MS 38: Pasco Heights Community Club (Block 1 irrigation and agriculture history, news clippings and records, 1970-1979)
- MS 471: WSC Extension Service Booklets (1910-1950s)
- BK: Caughey, Mildred, Through the Eyes of a Child [Connell], 1979
- BK: Cope, Patsy, ed., Chattel Mortgages on Crops Filed in the Office of Clerk of Franklin, Co[unty,] Wash. [c. 1885-1910]" n. d.
- BK: Family Histories from Hanford and White Bluffs, WA," 1982
- BK: Franklin County Farm Listing, Columbia Basin Project: Unit and Block Listing—Irrigation Owners, Farm Location and Community Listing—Dryland Owners, Map Section, 1960
- BK: Freeman, Kaye, and Jimmie "B" Stoker, Basin City History, 1997
- BK: Harris, William F., "Harris Past [Harris Family and Diversity Farm]," 1990
- BK: Harris, William, and others, "Harris Family, Diversity Farm, and Pasco Memories," n. d.
- BK: Higley, Marion Behrends, Block 16 Sampler Pioneers, 2005
- BK: Higley, Marion Behrends, Real True Grit: Stories of Early Settlers of Block 15, between 1953-1960, 1998
- BK: Lage, Laura Tice, Sagebrush Homesteads, 1967
- BK: Lange, Mary Beth, ed., Washington's Centennial Farms—Yesterday and Today, 1989
- BK: McGregor, Alexander C., Counting Sheep: From Open Range to Agribusiness on the Columbia Plateau, 1982
- BK: Mendenhall, Nancy Orchards of Eden: White Bluffs on the Columbia, 1907-1943, 2006

BK: Norwood, Gus, Washington Grangers Celebrate a Century, 1988

- BK: Steele, Richard F., and others, An Illustrated History of the Big Bend Country, Embracing Lincoln, Douglas, Adams and Franklin Counties, State of Washington, 1904
- BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Desert Boom and Bust: The Story of Irrigation Efforts and Town Building in Benton County, Washington, 1888-1904, 1972
- BK: Olds, Otto, "Memories of a Pioneer: A Family History from Connell," 1977
- BK: Orchard, Vance, Life on the Dry Side: A Nostalgic Journey Down the Backroads of the Inland Northwest, 1984
- BK: Vogel, Leo F. Years Plowed Under [Connell area], 1977
- BK: *Washington State Agricultural Statistics Bulletins*, 1974-2002 (Olympia: Washington Crops & Livestock Reporting Service, 22 volumes)

Vertical Files:

- "Agriculture [Supplement]," *Tri-City Herald*, May, 1962
- "Agriculture Hall of Fame [Kay Herron, Darrell Pepiot, Rogers Neff]," *Tri-City Herald*, November 12, 2000
- Bentz, Lonnie, "Pasco Farmers Market Region's Best Under 1 Roof," *Tri-City Herald*, March 23, 1996 Clay, Dennis, *W[ashington] S[tate] P[otato] C[ommission] Now & Then*, 2006
- "Combines Harvesting Record Crop on Inland Empire's Largest Wheat Farm [B. B. Horrigan Horse Heaven Hills 55,000 acres]," *Spokane Daily Chronicle*, August 7, 1948
- Escobar, Ted, "Harvesting Dollars—The Biggest Farmers Market in the State is in Pasco," *Tri-Cities Business Journal*, September, 1997
- "Fertile Fields from Arid Lands," The Pasco Herald, March 4, 1949
- Franklin County Agriculture, Washington: County Agricultural Data Series, 1966
- Franklin County Farming: A Key to Industry—An Official Survey, c. 1950
- *Guardians... of our Land: Washington State Soil Conservation Recognition Banquet,* November 8, 1958
- Godfrey, Dennis, "State's Largest Feedlot Located East of Pasco [McGregor's at Wallula]," *Tri-City Herald*, March 12, 1978
- Hall, Lynn F., "High Quality Hay Helps All," Tri-City Herald, March 26, 1994
- "Harvest Bounty near the Tri-Cities," Sunset Magazine, October, 1988
- Holstine, Craig, "McGregor Ranch," Bunchgrass Historian, Vol. 17, No. 4 (Winter, 1989)
- Lagerquist, Syble, "Sometimes Man Must Balance Nature to Survive on Earth,[Rabbit Drives]" [Connell?] *Bulletin-News*, May 15, 1985
- Lee, Mike. "The Loen [Bailie] Legacy," Tri-City Herald, November 10, 2002
- Lyman, John. "Harvest Time Brings Memories of Earlier Days [Klundt and Aslan Families]," *Tri-City Herald*, July 13, 1969
- "Mary Gail's First Wheat Barge," Walla Walla Union-Bulletin Progress Edition, 1956
- McManman, Don, "The Bad Earth: Mid-Columbia's Harsh Land Beckoned People with Dreams," *Tri-City Herald*, January 7, 1996
- McManman, Don, "To Russia with Spuds—Mid-Columbia Tubers headed to Vladivostok," *Tri-City Herald*, September 26, 1996
- Oberst, Walter. "Wheat Inspection Service Vital Industry in State," n. p., c. 1950
- Orchard, Vance, "Church's Grape Juice Naturally Sweet," *Life on the Dry Side*, photocopy, n. p., n. d.
- Orchard, Vance, "Eltopian Cattleman [O. P. Hailey] Recalls the Old Days," *Life on the Dry Side*, photocopy, n. p., n. d.
- "Progress 2002: Agriculture," *Tri-City Herald*, March 23, 2002
- Raising Truck Crops at Pasco, photocopy, n. p., c. 1950

Ririe, Brenda, "Our Farm Pioneers," photocopy manuscript, 1996
Schafer, Carrie, "Gambling on Seeds—Nature Helps Mid-Columbia Vegetable Seed Farmers," *Tri-City Herald*, July 21, 1994
Schafer, Carrie, "Modern-day Shepherds [Martinez Family]," *Tri-City Herald*, April 3, 1954
Siebe, Carolyn to Velma Luce, letter [re: Ella Baker farm], March 3, 1990
"Spotlight on Progress: Agri-Business," *Tri-City Herald*, March 14, 1971
"Sugar Beet Growing Becoming Major Crop for Columbia Basin," *Tri-City Herald*, September 22, 1954
Travis, Helga, "Cattle Kings Ran Huge Herds Over this Country," photocopy, Spokesman-Review, March 14, 1954 *Washington Wheat for a Growing World*, Washington Wheat Commission, 1981
Williams, Linda Sue, "Pasco Farmers Market Cornucopia of Produce," *Tri-City Herald*, March 19, 1988
Woehler, Bob. "Beets Stage Big Comeback after 1922 Disaster," *Tri-City Herald*, March 7, 1976.

Ainsworth

FF: "Ainsworth-Predecessor of Pasco," Marjory Hales, Vol. 5, No. 1
FF: "The History of Pasco to 1915," Marjory Hales, Vol. 7, No. 3 (1 of 10 parts)
FF: King, Robert E., "The 'Ainsworth Problem' And the Formation of Whitman and Franklin Counties," Robert E. King, Vol. 51, Nos. 1, 2, 3
FF: "Ainsworth: A Railroad Town," Betty Meyer and Barbara Kubik, Vol. 16, No. 4
BK: Meyer, Bette E., *Ainsworth: A Railroad Town*, 1983

Airport, Airlines, and Airmail (see Transportation—Airport, Airlines, and Airmail)

Archaeology

FF: "Archaeology in The Tri City Area," Nick J Paglieri, Vol. 13, No. 1
FF: "Log Structures at White Bluff Landing," David G Rice, Vol. 18, No. 3
FF: "Many Lava Flows- Pasco Basin 30 Million Years Ago," R. F. Nowakowski, Vol. 18, No. 4
BK: *Historic, Archaeological and Traditional Cultural Properties of the Hanford Site, Washington,* Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, 1996
BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, *Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake*

River Development, 1994

Army Holding and Reconsignment Point, Pasco (see Big Pasco, Port of Pasco, World War II)

Art and Commercial Illustrations

MS 1369: Atomic Cup Poster MS 1326: Currier & Ives Poster (1880s) MS 1535: Pasco Centennial Poster, 1884-1984 MS 1679.6: Texaco Santa Claus Poster MS 1125: Victorian Print Advertisement Reproductions BK: Harper, J. Russell, *Paul Kane's Frontier*, 1971

Atomic Energy and Manhattan Project (see Hanford)

Basin City BK: Freeman, Kaye, and Jimmie "B" Stoker, *Basin City History*, 1997 BK: Stoker, Jim, "Possible Pioneers of Basin City and Their Descendants," 1998

Big Pasco (Army Holding and Reconsignment Point, also see Port of Pasco, World War II)

FF: "Big Pasco," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 17, Nos. 1, 2, 3

FF: "Prisoners to the Rescue: Franklin County's Wartime Italians," C. Mark Smith, Vol., 53, No. 4, Vol. 54, No. 1 BK: Harris, William F., "Harris Past [Harris Family and Diversity Farm]," 1990

BK: Konzek, David C., "Big Pasco Industrial Center from 1942 to 1959," 2004

Vertical Files:

Arsdol, Ted Van. "The Franklin Flyer". *Franklin County Historical Society* 17 no. 1 (April 1984): 1-10 "Big Pasco: Historical Context"

"Big Pasco Industrial Park", Big Pasco Industrial Park, Pasco, Washington, n.d.

"Big Pasco Industrial Park: Warehousing Distribution Assembly Manufacturing Plant Sites, Big Pasco West bound Transcontinental Distribution Pans", Revised November 18, 1969

"Facts and Figures: The Depot Story for Visitors", Pasco Engineer Depot, Pasco Washington, n.d.

Harris, Fred G. "A Souvenir View of the Diversity Farm Diary", n.d.

"The Partnership that Works!", n.p., 2004

Newspapers Clippings

Bridges

FF: "First Major Cable-Stayed Bridge in the United States, and Second Largest in the World," Vol. 11, No. 3

FF: "Intercity Pasco-Kennewick Bridge over Columbia River," Sept. 16, 1978"

FF: "Unique New Bridge Dedicated," Walter A Oberst

Vertical Files

Bridges – Blue

"Benton-Franklin Inter-County Bridge – OUR BRIDGE – The Result of Community Cooperation", October 21, 1922

"Bridge Dedication Ceremonies", July 30, 1954

"Notice of Open Public Meeting", North Richland Toll Bridges and Approaches, Benton and Franklin Counties, n.p., n.d.

"Officials Dedicate the Pioneer Memorial Bridge Spanning the Columbia between Pasco and Kennewick on July 30, 1954", n.d.

The Courier, East Benton County Historical Society 16 no. 3 (Sept 1994): 1-12 Newspaper Clippings

Bridges – Snake River

"Schedule for Ceremonies Marking Completion of Snake River Bridge", December 20, 1971

"Untitled letter" (possible author Jim Langford), n.d.

Newspaper Clippings

Bridges - Cable

"Draft Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement and 4(f) Evaluation", Intercity Steel Truss Bridge Pasco-Kennewick, Washington, 1985

Intercity Bridge Dedication Program, September 16, 1978

Invitations Intercity Bridge Dedication Luncheon and Ribbon Cutting Ceremony, September 16, 1978 Pages Kannawigk Inter City Bridge Crowned Breaking Caremonies, August 22, 1975

Pasco-Kennewick Inter-City Bridge Ground Breaking Ceremonies, August 22, 1975

"Structure Data", n.d.

Newspaper Clippings

Bridges - Miscellaneous "Bunchgrass Historian", Whitman County Historical Society 21 no. 2 (1995): 1-10 **Newspaper Clippings** Bridges - Green, Save the Bridge Bock, James E. "Re-Use Feasibility Study of the Truss Bridge in the Tri-City, Washington" (report), n.d. "Centennial Project Star for Celebration of the Washington State Centennial Year in 1989...", n.d. "Draft Environmental Statement", Inter-City Bridge between Pasco and Kennewick, Washington, February 18, 1972 Gallacci, Caroline, [letter untitled], The Washington Trust for Historic Preservation, May 5, 1987 "Justification, Method and Means for Retaining the Historical Intercity Steel Truss Bridge Spanning the Columbia River between Pasco and Kennewick, Washington", n.d. "Justification, Method and Means for Retaining the Historical Intercity Steel Truss Bridge Spanning the Columbia River between Pasco and Kennewick, Washington", Interim Report, December 1986 "Pasco-Kennewick Steel Truss Bridge", National Trust for Historic Preservation, April 10, 1987 **Newspaper Clippings** Bridges – Green "A Petition" (save our bridge), November 1, 1977 *Bridge Bulletin*, n.d Meyer, Bette E. [untitled letter about historic preservation and old bridge], December 1, 1978 Letter to the Editor, Franklin Flyer, October 3, 1980 Pasco-Kennewick Bridge, (picture), 1922 "Save Our Bridge: Complication of Year Long Effort to Assess Old Bridge", n.d. Program, "Benton-Franklin Inter-County Bridge – OUR BRIDGE – The Result of Community Cooperation, October 21, 1922 "The Story of the 'Old Bridge", n.d. "Tear Down the Old Bridge", n.d. **Newspaper Clippings**

Bridges – Twin I-182 Twin Bridges Across the Columbia Richland/Pasco, Dedication November 27, 1984 Newspaper Clippings

Boats (see Transportation—Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries)

Buildings (also see town names)

Vertical Files Buildings – County Courthouse Allen, James D. to Jacque Sonderman, letter, January 21, 1988 Blair, Carya, "Courthouse Article" (memo), October 11, 1988 Board of County Commissioners, Franklin County, Washington, April 1, 1913 "Celebration at Courthouse", *The Franklin Flyer*, (January 1979) Corkrum, Neva, "Dedication Speech", May, 17, 2006 Courthouse Restoration v. New Construction, n.d. Courthouse Restoration Voter Information, n.d "Courthouse Restored to Former Glory...and Then Some", *The Franklin Flyer*, (March 2006) Dedication Ceremonies for Franklin County Public Safety Building, June 20, 1972 "Dedication Ceremonies for Franklin County Public Safety Building", The Franklin Flyer, 5 no. 2 (July 1972) "Fast Facts of Franklin County Courthouse", n.d "Franklin County Courthouse", 1990 "Franklin County/City of Pasco Public Safety Building", n.d "Franklin County Courthouse" (calendar on back), n.d. Franklin County Courthouse Re-Dedication, May, 17, 2006 "Franklin County Courthouse Fast Facts", n.d. Franklin County Courthouse, Pasco, Wash, Schedule of Prices, March 4, 1912 Franklin County Courthouse Pasco, Washington, ca 1913 General Construction bid Opening, n.d. "Governor Lister Aids in Court House Dedication in 1913), The Franklin Flyer, (July 1972) Henderson, Mike, "Courthouse Gets Restored Dome", Reno Gazette-Journal, (May, 2001) Minutes of Franklin County Commissioners 1909 National register of Historical Places Inventory, 1964 Olson, Ole H., "The Franklin County Courthouse", n.d Pasco, n.d. Pasco...Out Franklin County Seat, n.d. Statement of Account of Misho & Grant with Board of County Commissioners of Franklin County Washington for Erection of Superstructure of Franklin County Courthouse, at Pasco, Washington, n.d. The County Officials of Franklin County and the City Officials of Pasco... (invitation), June 17, 1972 The Franklin County Courthouse, n.d Thomas, Jacob E. to Bruce Whitemarsh, letter, November 25, 1974 Untitled Document (Requirements), n.d. Unveiling Sylvester Plaque Franklin County Courthouse, October 30, 1981 Welch, Jeannie M. to Walter A. Oberst, letter, April 21, 1977 Wilson, Lewis C. to Misho & Grant, letter, March 13, 1912 **Newspaper Clippings** Building – Red Row Gilman, Dorothy to Jacque [last name omitted], letter, May 2, 2004 Meyer, Bette E, "Red Row: Northern Pacific Housing on the Frontier", Landmarks 3 no. 2 (Summer 1984) **Newspaper Clippings Buildings - Moore Mansion** "A Piece of American for Only \$298,000", n.d. Arsdol, Ted Van and Loman Lyle, "Big House on the Columbia," 1972 "Balmy Breezes from the Banana Built", n.d. "Big House on the Columbia," n.d. Cary, Annette," Couple Sentenced in Mansion Case," Tri-City Herald, accessed 2006 --------, "Mansion Mortgage Broker Won't Face Charges," Tri-City Herald.com, July 22, 2006 -----, "Ex-mansion Owner Pleads Guilty to Fraud," Tri-City Herald.com, July 1, 2006 Davis, Jean Carol, Big House on the Columbia More Mansion 1908-2002, 2007 -----, Big House on the Columbia More Mansion 1908-2002, 2002 Fullmer, George to Franklin County Historical Society, letter, May 28, 2002 "Irrigated Farming," n.d.

Kraemer, Kristin M., "Foreclosure of Pasco, Wash., Landmark Mansion Put on Hold," Tri-Herald.com, February 23, 2002 -----, "Moore Mansion Demolition on Hold," Tri-City Herald.com, August 1, 2002 -----, "Mansion May Face Demolition," Tri-City Herald.com, June 7, 2002 ------, "Previous Owner Beings Moore Mansion Cleanup," Tri-City Herald.com, May 21, 2002 -----, "Safety Concerns at Moore Mansion Lead to More Fines," Tri-City Herald.com, May 14, 2002 -----, "Mansion Still Standing 1 year Later," Tri-City Herald.com, May 14, 2002 -----, "Moore Manson Foreclosure on Hold," Tri-City Herald.com, February 23, 2002 -----, "Moore Mansion Fire 'Man-Made,' Investigators Say," Tri-City Herald.com, May 17, 2001 -----, "Historic Moore Mansion Burns," Tri-City Herald.com, May 10, 2001 -----, "Pasco's Moore Mansion Set to Serve up Family Fare," Tri-City Herald.com, August 15, 1999 ------, "Franklin County Farmer Missing in Columbia River on Yacht's Maiden Cruise," Tri-City Herald.com, June 5, 1997 ------, "Landmark Moore Mansion Restaurant Closed," Tri-City Herald.com, July 7, 1995 -----, "Moore Manson Owners Hope Splendor will Sell," Tri-City Herald.com, February 1, 1993 "Mansion Fire Settlement," Associated Press State & Local Wire, October 4, 2002 "Moore Mansion Restaurant Historical Gallery", 1908 Moore, Harry H. to Franklin County Historical Society, letter, May 14, 2002 "Moore Mansion 1908, Architect's Summary of the Mansion," June 19, 2001 Staff Writer, "Owner's Payment Failure Spells End for Mansion Eatery," Tri-City Herald.com, October 20, 1998 ------, "Beer Drinking Vandals Damage Historic Pasco Mansion," Tri-City Herald.com, June 19, 1986 "The Moore Mansion", accessed October 2, 2000 "The Moore Mansion," November 13, 1993 "The Moore Mansion", n.d. Pictures File (manila envelope) **Newspaper Clippings** Buildings – Homes "A History of Wilson House", n.d. Advertisements, n.d. "Beautiful Homes of Pasco", n.d. Harrow, Barbara Blanton to Jacque Sonderman, Letter, July 17, 2004 "Hogan Home on Clark Street" and other pictures, n.d. "Homes Build in 1920-21", n.d. Kennewick's Historical Homes Tour, July 11 [no year] "Lamar Log Cabin Link to History", n.d. "Navy Homes", n.d. "Our Pasco: 100 Years of Architecture and Homes", April 20, 1989 "Potential Historic Structures", n.d. "The Wilson House", n.d. "Wilson House History", n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Buildings - City Hall

City of Pasco "Dedication", May 1, 1995

Lewis, Jane Mary to "Librarian THC", Letter, October 12, 2004 Pasco City Hall: Dedication Ceremony, May 1, 1995 "Pasco's New City Hall will be a fine Structure", *Pasco Express*, April 20, 1911 "Pasco City Hall – Every Old is New Again", *Tri-Cities Magazine*, (March/April, 1995) Pasco City Hall: 3rd & Clark Pasco, Washington, 1977 Self Guided Tour Map, n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Buildings – Miscellaneous Arsdol, Ted Van. "Downtown Survivor – The Whitehorn Building", 1988 Fitzpatrick, Louise "How to Use Substitutes", n.d. Franklin County/ City of Pasco Public Safety Building, n.d. "Our Pasco: unique Architecture and Interiors", April 21, 1990 "Pasco Mail Handling Center", 1973 "The Best Place to Trade", n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Burbank

MS 18. Cyr, Katherine, Scrapbook (news clippings, 1950-1951) BK: Uhling, Franky, *My Life and How Burbank Survived*, c. 1990

Vertical Files

"Barefoot children and their own-room school house near Burbank, Walla Walla County, 1909", [picture] *Burbank,* pamphlet, n.d. "Burbank Fire Department", n.d.

Henricks, Jan. "The History of Burbank!", n.d. Oberst, Mary. "In 1907 the town of Burbank...", July 31, 1993 Pasco Express, September 19, 1912

Newspaper Clippings

Businesses, Banks, and Industry (also see town names)

FF: "AT & T Company: Pasco Partner," P. Rasmussen, Vol. 45, No. 3
FF: "The Development of Banking in Franklin County," Virgil A. Gamlen, Vol. 6, No. 4; Vol. 7, Nos. 1, 2
FF: "Flour for the Entire Nation'—Samuel Glasgow, Pasco Flour Mills and the US Grain Corporation," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 50, No. 3; Vol. 50, No. 4

- FF: "The [Hill] Williams Family Story," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 27, No. 2; Vol. 27, No. 2 Extra
- FF: "The History of Columbia Grain & Feed," Fred Wattenburger, Vol. 36, No. 3
- FF: "Pasco's Garbage Men," Sherel Webb, Vol. 47, No. 2

FF: "The Pasco Herald, 1923-1946," Vol. 27, No. 2 Extra

FF: "Pasco's Liberty Theater," Sarah Le Compte, Vol. 18, No. 1 (Picture in Vol. 18, No. 2)

FF: "Perry Family History," Mary Ellen Perry Richardson, Vol. 38, Nos. 1, 2

FF: "The Yamauchis in The New World" by Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 2; (Update) Vol. 47, No. 1

MS 9999/660: Austin's Menu

- MS 9999/656: Barber's License (1924)
- MS 46: Business and Professional Women's Club of Pasco, Scrapbook No. 46 (newspaper clippings and photographs, 1967-1969), No. 47 (1970-1972), No. 48 (1975-1976), 48A (1950 1987)
- MS 19: Churchman, Clifford S., Scrapbook No. 19 (airlines and local business news clippings and memorabilia, 1950s-1970s)

MS 9999/340: City Café Menu (1940s) MS 1/1.1: Cunningham Hotel Registers, Nos. 1/1.1 (1970) and 1/1.4 (2004) MS 798A & B: Hales and Company Ledger (1924-1936, 1933-1941) MS 6: Hogan & Crescent Drug Store Calendars (1928-1935) MS 1349: Hogan's Drug Calendar (1906) MS 999/339: Liberty Theatre Flyers (1919) MS 1033: Milk Vendor's License (1933) MS 9999/754: Neblett's Clothing Catalogue (1917) MS 231F, 1205, 2295, 2448: Pasco Businesses Advertising Pens and Pencils (1940s ff) MS 9999.1105: Pasco Chamber of Commerce Correspondence (1912-1914) MS 9999/995: Pasco Chamber of Commerce Letter (1890) MS 21: Pasco Chamber of Commerce Scrapbooks No. 21 (news clippings, programs, 1950s), MS 22 (1950s), MS 23 (1950s), MS 24 (1949), MS 84 (1975-1976) MS 141.8: Pasco City Mortgage Records (3 boxes of books) MS 9999/145: Pasco Clothing Catalogs (1922-1925) MS 550 and 550.1: Pasco Lumber Company Ledgers, Nos. 550 and 550.1 (1910-1912, 1914-1916) MS 25: Pasco News, Scrapbook (news clippings, 1959-1960) MS 1292: Pasco Theatre Stock Certificates (1914) MS 1-100: Retail Liquor Licenses MS 2090: Western Union Ephemera (c. 1960s) Vertical Files Businesses - Banks Gamlem, Virgil A. "The Development of Banking in Franklin County Washington", Thesis, 1967 Gamlem, Virgil A. "The Development of Banking in Franklin County Washington", The Franklin Flyer, (January 1974) [Image of a \$10 bill], n.d. "Open House Is Announced for New Bank", Pasco Herald, July 10, 1941 Tri-Cities Office: Old National Bank of Washington, pamphlet, 1967 **Newspaper Clippings** Businesses – Restaurants/Taverns Kraemer, Kristin M. "Eats on the Streets: Lunch to be served in downtown lot near Peanuts Park", Tri-Cities Herald, March 2, 2015 "Mikes", n.d. Siberian Cream Shop menu, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings Businesses – Malls/Shopping Centers** Pasco Machine Co, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Businesses – Miscellaneous Notes on Bus and Depression Unit 16 & 1 **Newspaper Clippings** Businesses - Miscellaneous Board of Directors National Consolidated Development Corporation, "Market Analysis Proposed Shopping Center", Pasco, Washington, February 1963 Johnston Furs, September 11, 2013

Miller, Dorothy Myers. "Carl H Myers & Adah Richards Meyers Move to Pasco", *The Franklin Flyer*, (1987)
Pasco Flour Mill, n.d.
Pasco (newspaper clippings), n.d.
[Picture], April 23, 2013
Towne Bill, "Pasco Memories", *The Franklin Flyer*, (April 1987)
Newspaper Clippings

Businesses – Ice Plant Ice Plant, Pasco Washington New Ice House, December 15, 1910 Pasco, June 26, 1925 Newspaper Clippings

Carnegie Library and Libraries

FF: "Carnegie Library Building to House Museum," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 12, No. 4
MS 2281: Pasco Library Records (1911-1980s)
MS 2025: Pasco Carnegie Library Records (1911-1948)
BK: Nasaw, David, Andrew Carnegie, 2006
BK: Mr. Carnegie's Grand Tour of Washington: Passport to an Annual Automobile-based Touring Adventure that Celebrates Carnegie Libraries, c. 2009

VF: Libraries

Celebrations (see Fairs, Festivals, and Celebrations)

Cemeteries

Vertical Files "Cemetery Story Brings Mail", *Tri City Herald*, May 23, 1972 City View Cemetery Veterans Booklet (Contents: Map – Veterans List – Sections), May 2003 City of Paso Cemetery System Grave Name Report, October 7, 1997 Eltopia, Washington, Cemetery, n.d. Eltopia Cemetery, n.d. Focus Groups, n.d. Kahlotus Lakeview Cemetery, Kahlotus Franklin County, Washington, October 24, 2000 "She Likes to Start Early to Visit Old Cemeteries", *Tri City Herald*, May 23, 1972 "Letter", June 18, 1999 List of Names in the Eltopia Cemetary, n.d. "Map", n.d. Winters, Jean. Tombstone Inscriptions of Franklin County, Washington, 1971 Newspaper Clippings

"Cemetery Addendum" City of Pasco Cemetery System Grave Name Report (manila folder)

Churches (also see town name)

FF: "Come, Come, Ye Saints: Mormon Influx and Influence in Franklin County," Lowell C. Barber, Vol. 49, No. 3
 FF: "Congregational Chronicles," Georgia-Mae Wilkins Gallivan, [daughter of Archie & Melvina Wilkins, granddaughter of Luther Clement Wilkins], Vol. 22, No. 3

FF: "Connell Methodist Church Celebrates Anniversary [1901-1981]," Mrs. Don Mittelstaedt, Vol. 15, No. 3
FF: "Connell United Methodist Church—100 Years," Connie Heiden Coch, Vol. 34, No. 3
FF: "Fifty Years – A Brief History of First Congregational, Pasco, 1889-1939," Charles E. Sebold, Vol. 22, No. 3
FF: "Historic Building Burns," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 11, No. 4
FF: "Historical Sketch of Kahlotus Church," Vol. 25, No. 2
FF: "Ministers List at Pasco First Congregational Church," Vol. 22, No. 3
FF: "Restored Presbyterian Church in Connell Open as Museum," Vol. 35, No. 4
MS 999.101.1.1: Paradise [Snake River?] German Methodist Episcopal Church (1906)
BK: Steach, Ruth, and Sallie Fisher, eds., A Historical Church Directory of Benton and Franklin Counties with

Irene Towne, and others, Early Church History of This Area, 1989

Vertical Files Churches – Catholic 25th Anniversary Father William Schmitz 1938-1963 Church History Questionnaire, n.d. Decree Subtracting Territory from Saint Patrick Parish, Pasco, Washington to Establish the Parish of Connell-Eltopia, Washington, n.d. History of the Missions, n.d. History of St. Patrick Church (as recorded in 1986) Our Senior Parishoners, n.d. Parish History, n.d. Pasco Mission, n.d. Pasco Parish Begins Centennial Celebration, June 5, 1986 Paul Drouin to George Greger, Letter, January 16, 1993 Picture, Rev. E. Frederick, n.d. Proposed St. Patrick's Church Pasco, Washington, 1961 Relander, Click. "Event Recalls Mission's Past". Yakima Herald, July 12, 1953 Schmitz and Schoffancer, "Dear Parishioner letter", n.d. St. Patricks Church Pasco 1925 (picture) St Patrick's Church – Pasco, n.d. St Patrick's Church at Right Center. Franklin Flyer, April, 1986 St. Patrick's Church Pasco, Washington Centennial 1886-1986, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Churches – Baptist Mildred M. Raugust (person history), n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Churches - Congregational A History of the Frist Congregational Church of Pasco, n.d. 75th Anniversary Booklet First Congregational Church, Pasco, Washington, December 6, 1964 Annual Report 1988-1989 Articles of Incorporation of the First Congregational Church of Pasco, April 11, 1908 Bell of Congregational Church, n.d. Bell Dedication First Congregational Church Pasco, Washington, November 17, 1973 **Canvassers List, September 1953** Centennial Fashion Show - First Congregational Church of Pasco 1889-1989, n.d. Christian Visitors, (picture), 1965

Chronology of 1st Congregational Church Pasco, n.d. Church History Day Invitation, n.d. Church History, n.d. Congregational Year-Book, n.d. Data: Pasco, WA – First Congregational Church: Centennial 1989, n.d. First Congregational Church of the United Churches of Christ, n.d. First Congregational Church of the United Churches of Christ, Pasco, Washington, n.d. First Congregational Church 1980, n.d. History of the First Congregational Church of Pasco 1939-1955, n.d. Old Congregational Music Peters, Gladys. "The Story of Our Lighted Altar Cross", n.d. Sebold, Charles E. Fifty Years: a brief history of the First Congregational Church Paso, Washington 1889-1939, November 12, 1939 Skovaard, picture, September 14, 1922 Song Fest The First Church Visitor, February 1982 The First Congregational Church Centennial 1889-1989, n.d. The First Congregational Church Centennial 1889-1989, n.d. Untitled Picture, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings**

Churches – Congregational (2nd folder) 75th Anniversary Booklet First Congregational Church, Pasco, Washington, December 6, 1964 100 Years of Worship at the Frist Congregational Church Pasco, Washington 1889-1989 Believing to Live: Sermons Preached in the First Congregational Church of Pasco, Washington, 1969 Congregational Chronicles, n.d. Bell Dedication First Congregational Church Pasco, Washington, 1973 Echoes From the Past: A Centennial Pageant, April 26, 1964 "Fifty Years: A brief history of the Frist Congregational Church Pasco, Washington, 1889-1989", November 12, 1939 Local History First Congregational Church – Old Building, n.d. On to Victory First Congregational Church, n.d. "Pasco First Congregational Church Celebrates Centennial," Franklin Flyer, November 1989 Picture, Captain W.P. Gray, n.d. The First Congregational Church Centennial 1889-1989, 1988 The First Congregational Church Centennial 1889-1989, December 10, 1989 The First Congregational Church of Pasco, Washington 1889-1972, n.d. The Ladies Auxiliary of First Congregational Church Program 1951-1952, n.d. Churches – The Church Connell 1908

A.J. Finkbeiner to Walter A. Oberst, Letter, n.d. Herman F. Kindworth to Walter A. Oberst, Letter, November 22, 1981 Ida M. Kleedas to Walter A. Oberst, Letter, November 30, 1981 Letter (author unknown), March 30, 1981 Newspaper Clippings

Churches – Episcopalian The Seventy-Fifth Anniversary Celebration the Church of Our Saviour, Pasco, Washington, June 13, 1982 **Newspaper Clippings**

Churches – Latter Day Saints The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints (Mormon Church) in Pasco, Washington, n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Churches – Lutheran 50th Anniversary, October 10, 1969 First Lutheran Church, n.d. First Lutheran Church Pasco, Washington 1919-1969 Fiftieth Anniversary, n.d. First Lutheran Church 1969 Annual Report, n.d. Gideon Lutheran 1905-1980, n.d. History of Pasco First Lutheran Church, n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Churches - Methodist 20th Anniversary Women's Society of Christian Service First Methodist Church Pasco, Washington, November 30, 1960 75th Anniversary First Methodist Church Pasco, Washington, November 21, 1965 Community Church United Methodist Kahlotus, Washington, n.d. First United Methodist Church 1890-1990 Our First 100 Years, n.d. First Methodist Church Pasco, Washington, n.d. Ideal Church Record for the First Methodist Church Pasco, Washington, n.d. Metcalf, A.A. "History of the Pasco Church From Its Starting Until The Year 1907", n.d. Methodist Church, n.d. Oberst, Walter A. "Historic Building Burns", Franklin Flyer (January 1979) Original Methodist Episcopal Church (picture), n.d. Old Methodist Church (picture), n.d. President john Fitzgerald Kennedy 1917-1963, n.d. Program, February 9, 1912 Souvenir Program Saint James EME Church Thirty-Fifth Anniversary, April 29, 1984 The New Methodist Church Pasco, Washington, n.d. The First Methodist Church Pasco, Washington First Established 1890, n.d. United Methodist Church, n.d. Untitled picture, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Churches - Miscellaneous Buerge, David M. and Junius Rochester. Roots and Branches: The Religious Heritage of Washington State. n.d. Chronological Listing of Founding Dates of Churches in Benton-Franklin Counties, February, 1989 Christian Church (picture), April 3, 1921 Connell, n.d. Dedication, 50th Anniversary and Dedication Program First Christian Church Pasco, Washington, March 1, 1972 Early Church History in Pasco, 1945

Early Church History and Historical Directory of Benton and Franklin Counties, May 1989 Faith Assembly Christian center, n.d. Historical Church directory of Benton-Franklin Counties, 1989 Oberst, Walter A. "Historic Building Burns", *Franklin Flyer* (January 1979) Program, February 9, 1912 Pasco-Churches, History of the Church of God of Prophecy – State of Washington 1933-1936 Sebold, Charles. "The Pasco Church", 1939 Women's Society 1905, n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Churches – United Methodist

A History and Stories of Our Church 90th Anniversary, October 1996 Community Service for Good Friday: The Passion of the Lord, April 5, 1985 Community Church United Methodist Kahlotus, Washington, March 3, 1974 Connell United Methodist Church 80th Anniversary Celebration, October 18, 1981 Connell United Methodist Church 100th Anniversary 1901-2001, September 22-23, 2001 Connell United Methodist Church 80th Anniversary 1901-1981, October 18, 1981 First United Methodist Church 1890-1990 Our First 100 Years, n.d. German Methodist Church, n.d. Historical Sketch of Kahlotus Church, n.d. Lord, Journey With US (Directory), 1982-1983 Mittelstaedt, Don (Mrs.). "Connell United Methodist Church Celebrates Anniversary. Franklin Flyer 15 no. 3 (October 1982) Pasco First United Methodist Church Celebrates Its 100th Year In Pasco, Washington, February 8, 1990 Riverside United Methodist Church Directory, 1989 Riverside United Methodist Church – History, n.d. Riverside United Methodist Church, n.d. The Connell United Methodist Church Educational Building, March 3, 1974 United Methodist Church **Newspaper Clippings**

Cities and Towns (not Franklin County or Tri-Cities)

FF: "The Finkbeiner Story [Othello]," Chester Finkbeiner, Vol. 16, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4 BK: Harder, Annine F., *Opportunities of the Golden West* [Connell, Washtucna, Ritzville]," 1960 BK: Lage, Laura Tice, *Sagebrush Homesteads* [Othello], 1967 BK: *From Sagebrush to Satellite: Facts and Folklore about Lind, Washington, 1888-1988*, 1988 VF: Starbuck VF: Sunnyside VF: Waitsburg

Clothing, Fabric, and Fashions

BK: Bolton, Ethel Stanwood, and Eva Johnston Coe, American Samplers, 1973
BK: Ingram, Rowena, and others, "The Quilt [Pioneer Quilts]," c. 1987
BK: Mailand, Harold, and Dorothy Stites Alig, Preserving Textiles: A Guide for the Nonspecialist, 1999
BK: Sonderman, Jacque, "Closets of Time: 100 Years of Fashions," 1999
BK: Spears, Jeannie M., Protecting Your Quilts: An Owner's Guide to Insurance, Care and Restoration, and Appraisal, 1990
BK: Wingate, Isabel B., Textile Fabrics and their Selection, 1935

Columbia Basin College

FF: "CBC," Barbara Foster, Vol. 46, No. 2

- FF: "Columbia Basin College Celebrates 50 Years," Vol. 38, No. 4
- FF: "Columbia Basin College had Many Famous Lecturers," Mrs. Vennetta Stappler, Vol. 8, No. 2
- FF: "Columbia Basin College has Silver Anniversary," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 13, Nos. 2, 3, 4; Vol. 14, No. 1
- FF: "Columbia Basin College Observes Anniversary," George Askegaard, Vol. 8, No. 2
- FF: "Halls of Ivy Rose in Sagebrush Fields," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 8, No. 3
- MS 2033: Columbia Basin College Ephemera (1950s-1960s)
- MS 9999/911: Columbia Basin College Silver Anniversary Stickers

Columbia Basin Project (see Irrigation and Town Building, Agriculture)

FF: "Block Seventeen," Blaine Hulse, Vol. 29, No. 3

- FF: "Block Three: Columbia Basin Project," Blaine Hulse, Vol. 29, No. 3
- FF: "Columbia Basin Project, Irrigation Block I Reflections, in 1976," Helen Gillum, Vol. 29, No. 2
- FF: "Dream Comes True," Marion Higley and Lola Herron, Vol. 25, No. 3
- FF: "Early Franklin County Irrigation Project," Al Haymaker, Vol. 38, No. 3
- FF: "First Water 40 Years Ago," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 21, No. 1
- FF: "First Water on the Columbia Irrigation Project," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 21, No. 1
- FF: "The Pasco Pumping Project—Irrigation Before 'The Project,'" Cheryll Halsey, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "Real True Grit," Marion Behrends Higley (Early Settlers of Block Fifteen), Vol. 32, No. 1
- FF: "Remembering Walter Le Page," Walter Le Page in his autobiography, Vol. 50, No. 2
- FF: "The Sage of a Columbia Basin Farm," George Brunstad, Vol. 29, No. 2
- FF: "Walter Le Page, Basin Survivor," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 21, No. 1
- FF: "Years Plowed Under," Leo F. Vogel, Vol. 14, No. 4; Vol. 15, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 16, Nos. l, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 17, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4
- MS 1061: Columbia Basin [Irrigation] Project Aerial Photographs (n. d.)
- MS 2039: Columbia Basin Irrigation Project Correspondence and Ephemera (1940s-1950s)

BK: Franklin County Farm Listing, Columbia Basin Project: Unit and Block Listing—Irrigation Owners, Farm Location and Community Listing—Dryland Owners, Map Section, 1960

- BK: Higley, Marion Behrends, *Block 16 Sampler Pioneers*, 2005
- BK: Higley, Marion Behrends, Real True Grit: Stories of Early Settlers of Block 15, between 1953-1960, 1998
- BK: "Columbia Basin Project," in *Reclamation Project Data*, Bureau of Reclamation, 1948

BK: *Pasco, Kennewick, Richland: The Tri-City Area of Washington's Famed Columbia Basin Development*, c. 1950 VF: Irrigation—Columbia Basin Project (3 files)

Columbia River (see Rivers—*Columbia*)

Connell

FF: Bonn, Marjorie Faulkner, "Hogback," Vol. 18, No. 4; Vol. 19, No. 1.

- FF: Caughey, Mildred, "Through the Eyes of a Child," Vol. 13, No. 4; Vol. 14, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 15, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: Davis, Marcelene Graham, "Connell Heritage Museum," Vol. 35, No. 4
- FF: Finkbeiner, A. J., and others, "Reminiscences by Other Connell Pioneers," Vol. 15, No. 3
- FF: Finkbeiner, Chester, "The Finkbeiner Story," Vol. 16, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4
- FF: "[Finkbeiner, Mrs. A. J.] Early Connell Resident," Vol. 22, No. 2
- FF: Flygare, Richard, "Connell Scene in 1914," Vol. 20, No. 1
- FF: Gronewald, Arthur, J, "Homestead Days in Connell," Arthur J. Gronewald, Vol. 8, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: Hudlow, Arnold, "Origin of Connell," Vol. 39, No. 2
- FF: Johnson, Walter, "Wheat Farming was My Life," Vol. 12, No. 1
- FF: Klindworth, Edward C., "Beginnings of Connell," Vol. 3, Nos. l, 2, 3 4; Vol. 4, Nos. 1, 2

FF: King, Blanch Adams, "People I Remember in Connell & Vicinity," Vol. 46, No. 1 FF: King, Blanch Adams, "Remembering Connell, Washington," Blanch Adams King, Vol. 45, No. 4 FF: Koch, Connie Heider, "Connell United Methodist Church—100 Years," Vol. 34, No. 3 FF: Mittlestaedt, Mrs. Don, "Connell United Methodist Church Celebrates Anniversary," Vol. 15, No. 3 FF: Myers-Miller, Dorothy, "Flying High 50 Years Ago," Vol. 24, No. 2 FF: Olds, Otto, "Connell Reminiscences," Vol. 10, No. 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 12, No. 1 FF: Olling, Velma, "The Story of Tennessee Love Haley," Vol. 6, No. 3 FF: Phillips, Lee Samson, "The Old Connell Swimming Hole," Vol. 25, No. 4 FF: Schlomer, Harm H., "The John H Schlomer Story from Tellingstedt to the Inland Empire," Vol. 10, Nos. 2, 3 FF: Skindlov, Helen, "Pioneer Conditions in Connell," Helen Skindlov, Vol. 22, No. 2 FF: "Restored Presbyterian Church in Connell Opens as Museum," Vol. 35, No. 4 MS 1433: Connell Map (1916) BK: Caughey, Mildred, Through the Eyes of a Child, 1979 BK: Finkbeiner, Chester, "The Finkbeiner Story," c. 1982 BK: Olds, Otto, "Memories of a Pioneer: A Family History from Connell," 1977 BK: Vogel, Leo F. Years Plowed Under [Connell area], 1977 BK: Vogel, Leo F. Don't Quote Me, 1986 Vertical Files A Glimpse At Connell's Past, n.d. Automobiles, Connell, n.d. "Beginnings of Connell". Franklin Flyer, (October, 1970) Caughey, Mildred. "Through The Eyes of a Child". Franklin Flyer 13 no. 4 (January, 1981) Connell (yellow brochure), n.d. Connell (purple brochure), n.d. Connell Believed Named After Pioneer Railroader, n.d. Connell, Washington, 1906 Connell, n.d. Flygare, Richard. "Connell Scene in 1914", n.d. General History of Connell, n.d. Hudlow, Arnold. "Origin of Connell", n.d. King, Blanche Adams. "Remmbering Connell, Washington in the 1920s and 1930s", 2012 Klindworth, Edward C. "The Beginnings of Connell", 1966 ------. "The Beginnings of Connell". *Franklin Flyer* (April 1970) Maps of Connell, n.d. Nance, Paula Fast. "Connell Statesman, 1903-1904: Local Newspaper Articles and Advertisement of North Franklin County", 2002 Oberst, Walter. "Connell History Highlights", n.d. Olds, Otto. "Connell Reminiscences". Franklin Flyer (January 1978) Pictures of Connell, n.d. Roots and Wings: Connell. n.d. Tex German, n.d. Western Land Mark, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings**

Crime and Law Enforcement

FF: "The Ainsworth Problem" and "The Formation of Whitman and Franklin Counties," Robert E King, Vol. 51, Nos. 1, 2, 3

FF: "C. J. 'Jim' Rabideau, Prosecuting Attorney and Coroner," Vol. 44, No. 1
FF: "Crime in Franklin County (Tribute to Pasco Police)," Sam Behling, Vol. 43, No. 2
FF: "Franklin County has Previously Shared Jail Facilities," ***Vol. 1, No. 3
FF: "New Franklin County Jail," Vol. 16, No. 3
FF: "Who Is Sheriff" and "Adventures of Sheriff Hays," Mark Hays, Vol. 39, No. 4
MS 5: Huston, Sheriff Harvey M., Scrapbooks (1950s), MS 6 (1940s-1950s), MS 7 (1940s-1950s)
BK: Melvin M. Finkbeiner, "Go From Your Country: A Journey in Process," c. 2003

Dams and Hydroelectic Power (also see Franklin County Public Utility District, Rivers)

VF: Dams—Ice Harbor

VF: Dams—Grand Coulee

VF: Dams—Miscellaneous

VF: Dams—McNary

Dignitaries, Politicians, and Celebrities

FF: "Lectern Used by President Harry S. Truman Presented," ***Vol. 2, No. 2
FF: "My Day," Eleanor Roosevelt, Vol. 27, No. 2
FF: "President Theodore Roosevelt's Visit to County Recalled" ***Mrs. Ila Mae Butler, Vol. 2, No. 3
MS 15: Roosevelt, Eleanor, Scrapbook ("W.W.H." and "M.B" [W. W. Hindley] columns, 1940-1941)
BK: Rainsberger, Todd, *James Wong Howe—Cinematographer*, 1981
BK: Smith, C. Mark, *Congressman Doc Hastings: Twenty Years of Turmoil*, 2018
BK: Smith, C. Mark, *Raising Cain: The Life and Politics of Senator Harry P. Cain*, 2011
VF: Dignitaries' Visits
VF: Politicians

Disasters

VF: Floods VF: Fires VF: Mt. St. Helens

East Hanford (see White Bluffs, Ringold, and East Hanford)

Education (see Schools and Education)

Eltopia

FF: "Ell to Pay—Eltopia, 1902 – 2002," Mary Jane Lewis, Vol. 35, No. 2

FF: "Growing Up in Eltopia," Everett Jones as told to Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 29

FF: "Open Range & Hay Crews—Recollections of a Proud Mesa-Eltopia Heritage," Virginia Valentine Hailey, Vol. 52, No. 3

FF: "Teaching Country School," Emily Belisle, Vol. 16, Nos. 2, 3

MS 1920: Belgian Horse Company of Eltopia Ledger (1907)

VF: Eltopia

Ephemera

MS 39: Card Album, Scrapbook (color lithographs and advertising cards, c. 1880s)

Ethnic Groups

BK: Census Washington Territory, Franklin County, 1885 and 1887, 1986

BK: Solberg, S. E., and Sid White, eds., *Peoples of Washington: Perspectives in Cultural Diversity*, 1989 VF: Population Statistics

Asians

FF: Chinese: Vol. 18, No. 1
FF: "Growing Up in Pasco," George Yamauchi
FF: "They Built Lines of Steel—A History of the Chinese in Pasco," Donna M. Dabbert
FF: Japanese: Vol. 27, Nos. 1, 2, 3; Vol. 28, No. 1
FF: Japanese: Vol. 28, No. 2
FF: "The Silent Generation Speaks" by Jeanne Minatoya Kozawa
VF: Ethnic Groups—Chinese
VF: Ethnic Groups—Japanese
VF: Ethnic Groups—Southeast Asians

African Americans/Blacks

MS 1439: Northwest Black Pioneers Programs (1989) MS 1430: Martin Luther King Dedication Programs (1984) MS 2452: Northwest Black Pioneers Exhibit (1990) BK: Whitman, Winslow, *Study and Evaluation of Racial Tension at Pasco High School*, Olympia: Washington State Board Against Discrimination, 1969 VF: Ethnic Groups—African Americans

Europeans

FF: Italians: Vol. 43, No 3

FF: "Italian's Help War Project" by Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 1

FF: "Pontarolo's Past," Susan Faulkner and Sherel Webb

FF: "Prisoners to the Rescue: Franklin County's Wartime Italians," C. Mark Smith, Vol. 53, No. 4, Vol. 54, No. 1

FF: "From Wagon Trails to Iron Rails [Russian-Germans]," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 54, Nos. 2, 3

Latino/Hispanic

FF: "Franklin County's Martinez Family," Adelita Martinez and Saul Martinez, Vol. 54, No. 2

FF: "A Lifetime of Goodwill—Service to the Pasco School District and Community [Mike Guajardo, Frank Martinez, Francisco Segura]," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 1

FF: "Trails, Traditions & Toil [Area Hispanic Culture and History]," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 52, No. 2 BK: Isabel Valle, *Fields of Toil: A Migrant Family's Journey*, 1994

BK: West, Lorane A., Color—Latino Voices in the Pacific Northwest, 2004

VF: Ethnic Groups—Hispanics

Native Americans

FF: "Take Care of Mother Earth'—Gordon Fisher Oral History," Vol. 52, Nos. 1, 2
FF: "Young Coyote, Green Cricket, and Old Lady Spirit [Snake River-Palouse myth]," Vol. 54, No. 2
BK: Fletcher, W. F., The Era of Chief Old Bones, 1994
BK: *Historic, Archaeological and Traditional Cultural Properties of the Hanford Site, Washington,* Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, 1996
BK: Miles, Jo N. *Kamiakin Country: Washington Territory in Turmoil, 1855-1858,* 2016
BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, *Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development*, 1994

BK: Ruby, Robert H., and John A. Brown, Half-Sun on the Columbia: A Biography of Chief Moses, 1965

 BK: Scheuerman, Richard D., and Clifford E. Trafzer, *River Song: Naxiyamtáma (Snake River-Palouse) Oral Traditions from Mary Jim, Andrew George, Gordon Fisher, and Emily Peone*, 2015
 BK: Schultz Laura and others. Soldiers, *Pioneers & Indian People: Positive Interaction Retween Cultures in*

BK: Schultz, Laura, and others, Soldiers, Pioneers & Indian People: Positive Interaction Between Cultures in Southeastern Washington [Wes Lloyd, Pasco Sam, Bones Family], 2007

- BK: Trafzer, Clifford E., and Richard D. Scheuerman, *The Snake River-Palouse [Indians] and the Invasion of the* Inland Northwest, 2016
- BK: Woodward, Arthur, Indian Trade Goods, 1965
- VF: Ethnic Groups—Native American/Columbia Plateau
- VF: Ethnic Groups—Native Americans/Yakama
- VF: Ethnic Groups—Native Americans/Miscellaneous

Fairs, Festivals, and Celebrations

Vertical Files Celebrations – U.S. Bicentennial 1776 America's Award Winning Musical, April/May 1976 American Revolution Bicentennial patch Declaration of Independence Designation Ceremony, February 21, 1976 Lewis and Clark, March 5, 1976 Mayors' Prayer Breakfast, 1976 The Franklin County Historical Society presents..., June 4, 1975 Newspaper Clippings

Celebrations - Pasco Centennial

Greater Pasco Area Chamber of Commerce Presents Centennial banquet and Sunshine Ball 1984, November 10, 1984

Lye, Anne. Centennial '84, March 28, 1984

Newsletter, Pasco 100th Year Centennial, May 12, 1984

Pasco's 100th Year, n.d.

Pasco's 100th Year Centennial, May 12, 1984

Pasco's 100th Year 1884-1984, December 1, 1984

Pasco Centennial Corporation, Pasco's 100th Year 1884-1984 Centennial, n.d.

Pasco, Washington...a Community in Concert, n.d.

The Model T Ford Club International, New York to Seattle 75th Anniversary Re-Run, 1984

Newspaper Clippings

Celebrations – Washington Centennial

Celebration of the Century, Washington Centennial, n.d.

Celebration of the Century Cennial Newslatter, Washington Centennial, October 2, 1989

Celebrate the 2nd Century, Franklin County Courthouse, November 11, 1989

DeFelice, Dennis to Carya Bair. Letter, November 21, 1989

First Bank Centennial June 16, 1870-June 16, 1970, n.d.

First Stop of the Stagecoach Mail Run, May 13, 1989

Franklin County and Pasco, Centennial Celebration, November 11, 1988

Lewis and Clark Trail Run Trek II, April 3, 1989

List of names and addresses, November 11, 1989

The People's Centennial: Celebrating Washington's Statehood, 1989

This Month in Washington History, Washington State Historical Society (clippings), n.d.

Washington Centennial, Government Directory, n.d. Newspaper Clippings

Families (see Pioneers, Persons, and Families)

Farms and Farming (see Agriculture)

Ferries (see Transportation—Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries)

Forts (see Fur Trade)

Franklin, Benjamin, and Early America

- FF: "Franklin County 'Seals' Connection to its Great Namesake," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 53, No. 2
- FF: "Historical Society Celebrates Connection to Its Namesake, Benjamin Franklin," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 53, No. 1
- FF: "Portraits of Our Founding Fathers," Walter Oberst, Vol. 8, No. 2, Vol. 9, No. 2
- FF: "Society Acquires Rare George Washington Congressional Record Document," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 54, No. 2
- BK: "At the Insistence of Benjamin Franklin:" A Brief History of the Library Company of Philadelphia, 1995
- BK: Benjamin Franklin: A Guide to the Exhibition, 2005
- BK: Bigelow, John, ed., The Life of Benjamin Franklin, Written by Himself, 3 vols., 1900
- BK: Cowley, Abraham, Selected Works [Hurd] in Verse and Prose, 1772 [original volume from Franklin's Library Company of Philadelphia]
- BK: Talbott, Page, ed., Benjamin Franklin: In Search of a Better World, 2005
- MS: *Claypool's American Daily Advertiser*, Philadelphia, December 19, 1796 [reporting Congressional debate on ratification of the U. S. Constitution]
- MS: The Pennsylvania Mercury, Philadelphia, February 14, 1788

Franklin County

- FF: "The Charles Hunts were Franklin County Homesteaders," Bertha Mouda, Vol. 10, No. 4
- FF: "Homesteading in the Snake River Hills," Leona E. Dent and Helen Dent Rea, Vol. 17, No. 2
- FF: "Early Recollections of Franklin County," Merle Radelmiller, Vol. 15, No. 4; Vol. 16, No. 1
- FF: "War on the Rabbits Franklin County and Burbank, WA," news reports compiled by Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 18, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "Pioneers in Franklin County," John Harder, Vol. 19, No. 2
- FF: "Homestead Days in Franklin County 1904 1908," Wayne Fry and Lucy Day Jones, Vol. 20, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "A Franklin County Childhood," Kathleen Anderson Svarc, Vol. 23, No. 3; Vol. 25, No. 4
- FF: "The Silo Gang: Riverview Remembered," Jacque Nielsen Sonderman, Vol. 29, No. 1
- FF: "Palouse Falls Spring of 1996," Mary Jane Lewis, Vol. 29, No. 2
- FF: "Franklin County's Woman of Achievement: Frances DeYarmon," LaDona Madison, Vol. 27, No. 3
- FF: "Growing Up in Riverview," Jane Livingston Johnson, Vol. 29, No. 3
- FF: "Fond Memories from Burr Canyon," Helen Paulson as told to LaDona Madison, Vol. 29, No. 4
- FF: "The Lost Springs," Frank Pierret (The Sandhills), Vol. 31, No. 3
- FF: "Looking Back," Eliza Horton Russell (daughter of James Marion Horton), Vol. 32, Nos. 2, 3, 4
- FF: "Historical Sketch of Page, Washington, 1947," Marvin Walker, Vol. 31, No. 1
- FF: "Memories," Tess Stone Haag [daughter of S. R. Stone who operated Pasco-Burbank Ferry], Vol. 31, No. 2
- FF: "Let's Go Swimming," (Franklin County Pools) Vol. 49, No. 2
- FF: "Franklin County Before Statehood," Arnold Hudlow, Vol. 36, Nos. 2, 3

- FF: "More Bands of Brothers of Franklin County [Rasmussen/Fast Families]," Joan Rasmussen, Vol. 45, No. 3
- FF: "This Wonderful Place [Zane Grey]," Richard D. Scheuerman, Vol. 50, No. 4; Vol. 51, No. 1, 2
- MS 34: Benton/Franklin County Washington State Centennial Committee, Scrapbook (news clippings and documents, 1988-1989)
- MS 1456: County News Digest (1951)
- MS 785: Franklin County Auditor Reports (1914-1971)
- MS 2178: Franklin County Ephemera
- MS 2203: Franklin County Maps
- MS 1250: Franklin County Tax Assessor Pamphlets (1956-1997)
- MS 1808: Franklin County Tax Rolls (1923-1924)
- MS 9999/1062: Franklin County Treasurer's Papers (1913-1937)
- MS 1155: Krudwig Political Advertisement (County Treasurer, c. 1930)
- MS 1457: State General Election Materials (1946-1956)
- MS 1458: Transportation and Economic Survey (1940)
- BK: Faith Cooke, ed., Maps of Benton/Franklin Counties in Historical Perspective, c. 1989
- BK: Cope, Patsy, ed., *Chattel Mortgages on Crops Filed in the Office of Clerk of Franklin, Co[unty,] Wash.* [c. 1885-1910]," n. d.
- BK: Census Washington Territory, Franklin County, 1885 and 1887, 1986
- BK: Orchard, Vance, Life on the Dry Side: A Nostalgic Journey Down the Backroads of the Inland Northwest, 1984
- BK: Steele, Richard F., and others, An Illustrated History of the Big Bend Country, Embracing Lincoln, Douglas, Adams and Franklin Counties, State of Washington, 1904
- BK: Trotter, F. I., and others, *Told by the Pioneers: Tales of Frontier Life as Told by Those Who Remember the Days of the Territory and Early Statehood of Washington,* 3 vols., 1937-1938
- BK: Winters, Jean, "Tombstone Inscriptions of Franklin County," 1971
- VF: Franklin County—General
- VF: Franklin County—Elected Officials

Franklin County Courthouse (also see Franklin County)

- FF: "Courthouse on National Register," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 11, Nos. 2, 4
- FF: "Courthouse Restored to Former Glory," Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 39, No.
- FF: "Governor Lister Aids in Court House Dedication in 1913," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 5, No. 2
- MS 9999/750: Franklin County Courthouse Construction Documents (1912)
- BK: Reiman, Rella, Snake River Historic Day Tour, c. 2015
- BK: Steele, Richard F., and others, An Illustrated History of the Big Bend Country, Embracing Lincoln, Douglas, Adams and Franklin Counties, State of Washington, 1904
- BK: Winters, Jean, "Franklin Courthouse Records, 1884-1917—Register of Licenses, Marks and Brands, Marriage Returns, Death Records, Coroner's Records, Poor Farm," 1972

Franklin County Historical Society

- FF: "Franklin County Historical Society Being Incorporated," Jim Rabideau, *** Vol. 1, No. 1
- FF: "Franklin County Historical Society Organized," *** Vol. 1, No. 1
- FF: "Carnegie Library Building to House Museum," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 12, No. 4
- FF: "Museum to be Dedicated," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 15, No. 4
- FF: "A New Look for The Old Flyer," Sherel Webb, Vol. 40, No. 1
- FF: "Franklin County Museum Purchases Lots for Future Expansion," Vol. 45, No. 3
- FF: "Franklin County Historical Society and *Franklin Flyer* Prepare to Hit 50 Years," Vol. 50, No. 2
- FF: "Participants Pledge Support for Three Rivers Book Festival," Richard Scheuerman, ed., Vol. 53, No. 4

Franklin County Public Utility District

FF: "Public Utility Districts Provide Power at Cost," Vol. 11, No. 4
FF: "My PUD Memories," Howard Cannon, Vol. 11, No. 4
FF: "Lighting the Way - A History of Franklin County PUD 1947-1997," Gary K. Miller, Vol. 30, No. 3
BK: Columbia River Power for the People: A History of Policies of the Bonneville Power Administration, c. 1980
BK: A History of the Walla Walla District, 1948-1970, United States Army Corps of Engineers, c. 1970
BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development, 1994
Fur Trade

MS 2126: Fort Walla Walla Sketch BK: Woodward, Arthur, *Indian Trade Goods*, 1965

Geology

FF: "Geology of Franklin County," Chet Mitz, Vol. 34, No. 2
BK: Bjornstad, Bruce, On the Trail of the Ice Age Floods, 2008
BK: Hanford Reach of the Columbia River: Comprehensive River Conservation Study and Environmental Impact Statement, Volume 1, 1994
BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development, 1994

BK: Reidel, Stephen P., and Peter R. Hooper, *Volcanism and Tectonism in the Columbia Flood-Basalt*, 1989 VF: Geology

Government Services (see Franklin County)

Grey, Zane

FF: "This Wonderful Place [Zane Grey]," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 50, No. 4; Vol. 51, No. 1, 2 "Zane Grey's Library," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 54, No. 1 BK: Grey, Zane, *The Desert of Wheat*, 1920 BK: Grey, Zane, The Desert of Wheat, 1930 [First British Edition, Autographed with ZG Library blindstamp] BK: Pauly, Thomas H., *Zane Grey: His Life, His Adventures, His Women*, 2005

Hanford (also see East Hanford)

FF: "Boomers are Builders," Charley Knapp, Vol. 6, No. 4

FF: "Boomers on Wheels," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 5, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 6, No. l

FF: "First Atomic Blast Occurred 40 Years Ago," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 18, No. 2

FF: "Hanford's Forgotten Hospital," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 2

FF: "Hanford Rates Intellectually Over Average," W. W. Nelson, Vol. 26, No. 4

FF: "Housing the Recruits for the Hanford Project," Lon D. Leeper, Vol. 30, No. 1

FF: "I Was There, Leslie," Louis C. Chestnut, Vol. 19, No. 3

FF: "It's Atomic Bombs," from Pasco Herald, August 6, 1945, Vol. 19, No. 3

FF: "McNeil Island Prisoners Serve at Hanford," letter to Ted Van Arsdol from US Department of Justice, Bureau of Prisons, Vol. 22, No. 2

MS 57 and 605: Hanford Ephemera

MS 1433: Hanford Map (1924)

BK: Findlay, John M., and Bruce Hevly, Atomic Frontier Days: Hanford and the American West, 2011

BK: Gerber, M. S., Legend and Legacy: Fifty Years of Defense Production at the Hanford Site, , U. S. Department of

Energy, 1992.

BK: Historic, Archaeological and Traditional Cultural Properties of the Hanford Site, Washington, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, 1996
BK: Kelly, Cynthia C., A Guide to the Manhattan Project in Washington State, 2018
BK: Maurer, Ken, ed., and others, Alive! Richland and the Hanford Project, 1983
BK: Moore, Robert L., As I Knew Him: An Autobiography, 1992
BK: Parker, Martha Berry, Tales of Richland, White Bluffs & Hanford, 1805-1943, Before Atomic Reserve, 1986
BK: Van Arsdol, Hanford...The Big Secret, 1958
VF: Hanford (3 files)

History General Inland Empire, Northwest, and U.S.

FF: "Nationwide Inventory of Historic Sites in Progress," *** Vol. 2, No. 1 FF: "On History," John F Kennedy *** Vol. 1, No. 4 BK: Andrews, Mildred Tanner, Washington Women as Path Breakers, 1989 BK: Binns, Archie. The Roaring Land [Columbia Plateau], 1942 BK: Ficken, Robert E, and Charles P. LeWarne, Washington: A Centennial History, 1988 BK: Freeman, Robert A., Personal Stories of the Great Depression [Southeastern Washington], 2017 BK: Gilbert, Frank, Historic Sketches [Southeastern Washington], 1882 BK: Johansen, Dorothy O., Empire of the Columbia: A History of the Pacific Northwest, 1967 BK: Kirk, Ruth, and Carmela Alexander, Exploring Washington's Past: A Road Guide to History, 1991 BK: Mulvey, Deb, ed., "We Had Everything But Money:" Priceless Memories of the Great Depression, 1992 BK: Parker, Martha Berry, Washington and Oregon: A Map History of the Oregon Country, 1988 BK: Shaver, F. A., History of Southeastern Washington, 1906 BK: The Timetables of History: A Horizontal Linkage of People and Events, 1982 BK: Trotter, F. I., and others, Told by the Pioneers: Tales of Frontier Life as Told by Those Who Remember the Days of the Territory and Early Statehood of Washington, 3 vols., 1937-1938 BK: Stratton, David H., ed., Washington Comes of Age: The State in the National Experience, 1992

Hospitals and Health

FF: "History of the Franklin County Chapter of American Red Cross," Rene Landt, Vol. 18, Nos. 2, 3 FF: "My Reminiscence of Father Farrelly," Jim Rabideau, Vol. 49, No. 4 MS 1428: Our Lady of Lourdes Bill (1923) VF: Hospitals—Lourdes VF: Hospitals--Miscellaneous

Hydroelectric Power (see Franklin County Public Utility District, Rivers)

Hydroplane Races (see Sports and Sporting Events)

Ice Age Floods (see Geology)

Indians (see Ethnic Groups—Native American)

Interviews (see Oral Histories)

Irrigation and Town Building (also see Columbia Basin Project, Agriculture)

FF: "Desert Boom and Bust," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 10, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 12, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 13, No. 1

- FF: "Keeping an Eye on Pasco 1899-1901, Irrigation Plans and Mining Revival," Vol. 23, No. 4; Vol. 24, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "The Pasco Pumping Project—Irrigation Before 'The Project," Cheryll Halsey, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "Pioneer Life in Block One, 1948-1960," Joe Mosebar, Vol. 53, Nos. 1, 3
- MS 9999/174: Engineer's Reports for Palouse Dam and Lower Snake River Dam (1914-1916)
- MS 9999/763: Grand Coulee Dam Spokesman-Review Edition (1936)
- BK: Franklin County Farm Listing, Columbia Basin Project: Unit and Block Listing—Irrigation Owners, Farm Location and Community Listing—Dryland Owners, Map Section, 1960
- BK: Higley, Marion Behrends, Block 16 Sampler Pioneers, 2005
- BK: McGinnis, Charles. *Potentials of Irrigation in the Pacific Northwest,* Divisions of Reclamation and Power Resources Joint Bulletin No. 1, 1960.
- BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Desert Boom and Bust: The Story of Irrigation Efforts and Town Building in Benton County, Washington,1888-1904, 1972
- VF: Irrigation—Columbia Basin Project (3 files)

Kahlotus

- FF: "Franklin County Pioneers: Freeman and Inez Hunt," Dorothy Sanchez, Vol. 30, No. 2
- FF: "Growing Up in Kahlotus," Ruby Elledge Nichols, Vol. 25, No. 1
- FF: "Historical Sketch of Kahlotus Church," Vol. 25, No. 2
- FF: "Hole in the Ground: Tales of Kahlotus," Phillip Swart, Vol. 30, No. 4; Vol. 31, No. 1
- FF: "Kahlotus is Home," Minola Phillippay, Vol. 12, Nos. 2, 3, 4; Vol. 13, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 14, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, Vol. 15, No. 1
- FF: "Kahlotus Pioneers Recalled," Catherine Harder Poet [daughter of Hans Harder], Vol. 9, No. 3, and Vol. 9, No. 4
- FF: "Kahlotus Update," Carol and Chester Mitz, Vol. 25, No. 2
- FF: "The Lake that Was," Betty L. Guidry, Vol. 10, No. 4
- FF: "Long Brown Sox," JoAnne Elledge Garver, Vol. 25, No. 2
- FF: "Mrs. Phillippay to Celebrate her 100th Birthday," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 14, No. 3
- FF: "My Home Town: Kahlotus, Washington," Opal Walker Lonon, Vol. 25, No. 2; School Picture, Vol. 25, No. 2
- FF: "Pioneers in Franklin County," John Harder, Vol. 19, No. 2
- FF: "The Phillippays are Kahlotus Pioneers," Mrs. A. F. Phillippay, *** Vol. 2, No. 2
- FF: "The Phillippays are Kahlotus Pioneers," Mrs. A. F. Phillippay, Vol. 50, No. 2 (Partial repeat and additional information of Vol 2, No 2)
- FF: "Sagebrush Schoolmarm" from Washington Schools in The Good Old Days, Vol. 25, No. 2
- FF: "Sagebrush Schoolmarm," (Catherine Henry Herron and Kahlotus Schools) Harry Johnson and Zita Lichtenberg, Vol. 51, No. 3
- FF: "The Smoking Gun of Kahlotus Lake," Catherine Harder Peot, Vol. 43, No. 2
- MS 16: Harvey, Jessie Peckham, Scrapbook (news clippings, postcards)
- MS 9999/704: Kahlotus Blacksmith Ledger (1920s)
- MS 9999/753: Kahlotus Business Ledgers (1902-1903)
- MS 1287: Kahlotus and Wacota, First County School Districts (1887-1923)
- BK: Phillippay, Minola, Kahlotus is Home, 1973

VF: Kahlotus

Kennewick

- MS 17: Scrapbook (news clippings on Kennewick history, undated)
- BK: Parker, Martha Berry, Kin-i-wak, Kenewick, Tehe, Kennewick, 1986
- BK: Rinker, Mildred, "The Story of My Life [White Bluffs, Kennewick]," 1995

Land Records and Sales

FF: "Eastern Washington's Stake in Boundary Disputes prior to 1889," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 5, Nos. 1, 2

FF: "History of The Big Bend Country," published and copyrighted in 1904 by Western Historical Publishing Co., Vol. 40, No. 2

FF: "Federal Land Acquisitions Shorted the Property Owners," Jay Perry, Vol. 4, No. 4

Law Enforcement and Lawyers

FF: "Early Day Lawyers & Law Practice," Judge B. B. Horrigan, Vol. 3, Nos. 1, 2

FF: "It's a Wonderful Life," Sherel Webb as told by Duane Eugene Taber to interviewer Alan Bacon, Vol. 48, No. 1

FF: "Why I Selected Pasco to Practice Law," Judge B. B. Horrigan, Vol. 2, No. 4

MS Letter Boxes 335/1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, 1.6, 1.7, 1.8: Franklin County Sheriff's Correspondence (1915 1924)

MS 335: Franklin County Sheriff's Correspondence Index (1915-1924)

MS 1785: Police Letter (1955)

BK: Pruneda, Rigo, and Dave Allen, Pasco Police Department, 1010-2010: 100 Years of Service, 2010

VF: Law Enforcement—Coyote Ridge, Connell

VF: Law Enforcement—Police/Sheriff Department

VF: Law Enforcement—Crime

Lewis and Clark

FF: "The Corps of Northwest Discovery: A Commitment to Succeed," Barbara Kulick, Vol. 13, No. 2

FF: "Lewis and Clark and the Bicentennial," Eldon G. Chuinard, MD, Vol. 10, Nos. 1, 2

FF: "Lewis and Clarkers Keep an Adventure Alive," Arlen J. Large, Vol. 12, No. 3

FF: "Placing of Drouillard Memorial Marker is Commendable," Robert E. Lange, Vol. 7, No. 1

FF: "Sacajawea Park Museum Being Renovated," Gary Mozel, Vol. 10, No. 2

FF: "Sacajawea Park Owes its Existence to Daughters of the Pioneers," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 10, No. 3

FF: "SACAJAWEA? SAKAKAWEA? SACAGAWEA? Spelling – Pronunciation – Meaning," Irving W. Anderson, Vol. 11, No. 1

FF: "Retelling Lewis & Clark's Story," Myrtle Kidwell, Vol. 47, No. 2

FF: "This will be a Lewis & Clark Summer," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 7, No. l

MS 1776: Lewis & Clark Newspaper Article (1803-1809 facsimiles)

BK: DeVoto, Bernard, ed., The Journals of Lewis and Clark, 1997

BK: Heacock, Robert, Wind hard from the west: The Lewis and Clark Expedition on the Snake and Columbia Rivers, c. 2010

BK: Mack, Richard, The Lewis & Clark Trail: American Landscapes, 2004

- VF: Lewis & Clark—Publication Excerpts
- VF: Lewis & Clark—Trail
- VF: Lewis & Clark—Sacajawea
- VF: Lewis & Clark—Sesquicentennial
- VF: Lewis & Clark—Miscellaneous

VF: Lewis & Clark—Bicentennial

VF: Lewis & Clark—Lower Columbia

Livestock (see Ranching and Livestock)

Magazines and Journals

MS 9999.496: American Woman (1917, 1918)

MS 9999.825: Arthur's Home Magazine (1884) MS 80: Atlantic Monthly Magazine Diamond Jubilee Edition (1932) MS 9999.780: Burr McIntosh Monthly (1906) MS 1970.01.0008-9: Eclectic Medical Journal (1891) MS 9999.1016: Family Journal (1929) MS 9999.1016: House and Garden (1929) MS 9999.748: Ladies Home Journal (1908) MS 9999/496: Leslie's Weekly (1918) MS 1514: Magazines: The Coast (1911), House Beautiful (1948), Literary Digest (1911), Munsey's Magazine (1914), Woman's Home Companion (1914), Woman's World (1914) MS 111: National Geographic (1917) MS 1349: Needlecraft Magazine (1914) MS 1466: Truth Literary Digest, Fatherland magazines (1911-1933)

Maps (General)

VF: Maps

Media

VF: Media—Newspapers VF: Media—Radio VF: Media—Television

Mesa

FF: "Ben Hailey: A True Pioneer," Suzie Hailey, Vol. 17, No. 1; Repeat: Vol. 46, No. 4

- FF: "Bluff Wells-Lake Station-Judson-Mesa," Vol. 25, No. 3
- FF: "A Brief History of the Mesa and Ringold Areas," William Rowell, Vol. 51, No. 3
- FF: "A Brief History of the Mesa and Ringold Areas," William Rowell, Vol. 5, No. 4
- FF: "Early Mesa Days," Walter Schlotter, Vol. 25, No. 3
- FF: "A Franklin County Childhood," Kathleen Anderson Svarc, Vol. 23, No. 3; Vol. 25, No. 4
- FF: "John Lamb Emergency Center," Betty Jane Lamb Miller, Vol. 15, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "Mesa Celebrates 76th Anniversary," William Rowell, Vol. 11, No. 2
- FF: "Mesa Depot 1880-1996," Vol. 29, No. 1
- FF: "Mesa—The Early Days," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 36, No. 1
- FF: "Mrs. M. M. Poe is a Mesa Pioneer," edited by Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 2, No. 1; Repeat Vol. 50, No. 2
- FF: "My Pioneer Recollections of Franklin County," Mrs. Myrtle D. Fuller Brown, Vol. 6, No. 3
- FF: "Open Range & Hay Crews—Recollections of a Proud Mesa-Eltopia Heritage," Virginia Valentine Hailey, Vol. 52, No. 3
- FF: "Reminiscences about Mesa and Ringold Pioneers," William A. Rowell, Vol. 9, Nos. 2, 3, 4
- FF: "The W. T. Andersons are Franklin County Pioneers," Helen Anderson Peters, Vol. 3, No. 1; Vol. 48, No. 2
- MS: Mesa Hunt Rabbit Poster (n. d.)
- VF: Mesa

Military (also see Hanford; Naval Air Station, Pasco; World War I, World War II)

MS 437: Tri-City Armed Services Committee (1967-1971) MS 2220: *USS Pasco* Envelopes

Miscellaneous

MS 26: Scrapbook (John Glenn and astronauts news clippings, 1962)

MS 810: Token Sign (c. 1920) MS 1117: Cookbooks and Recipes (c. 1930s) MS 1210: Electrical Motors Binder (c. 1920s) MS 1431: Penmanship Booklet (1944) MS 1707: Death and Funeral Records (1920-1940) MS 2176: Pillsbury Circus Kits (c. 1962) MS 2195: Confederate Bill MS 2229: Dairy Princess Contest Program MS 9999/605: Craft Pamphlet (1922) MS 9999/666: Our Presidents Booklet MS 9999/910: Business Card MS 9999.987: Baby Book (1929) MS 9999/912: Blank Check (1910) MS 9999/1008: Cigarette Papers **VF: Place Names VF: Population Statistics** VF: Weather

Missions and Missionaries

MS 28: Scrapbook (news clippings on Richland history, note p. 2 reference to West Richland Indian cemetery and location of St. Rose of Lima Mission [1836] at the West Richland riding academy, undated) BK: Powell, *Gray Family History 1999* [1761-1999], 2 vols., 1999

Moore Mansion

FF: "Big House on the Columbia," Ted Van Arsol, Vol. 7, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 8, No. 1 FF: "Living in the Big House and Farming on the Ranch," Jim Reinkens, Vol. 32, Nos. 2, 3, 4 FF: "Moore Mansion Placed on National Register," (author not listed), Vol. 12, No. 2 FF: "Reminiscences about my Boyhood," L. C. Havstad, Vol. 7, No. 4 BK: Davis, Jean Carol, *Big House on the Columbia—Moore Mansion, 1908-2002*, 2007 BK: "Jim Reinkens Memoirs [Pasco]," c. 2000

Vertical Files **Buildings - Moore Mansion** "A Piece of American for Only \$298,000", n.d. Arsdol, Ted Van and Loman Lyle, "Big House on the Columbia," 1972 "Balmy Breezes from the Banana Built", n.d. "Big House on the Columbia," n.d. Cary, Annette," Couple Sentenced in Mansion Case," Tri-City Herald, accessed 2006 ------, "Mansion Mortgage Broker Won't Face Charges," Tri-City Herald.com, July 22-2006 -----, "Ex-mansion Owner Pleads Guilty to Fraud," Tri-City Herald.com, July 1, 2006 Davis, Jean Carol, Big House on the Columbia More Mansion 1908-2002, 2007 -----, Big House on the Columbia More Mansion 1908-2002, 2002 Fullmer, George to Franklin County Historical Society, letter, May 28, 2002 "Irrigated Farming," n.d. Kraemer, Kristin M., "Foreclosure of Pasco, Wash., Landmark Mansion Put on Hold," Tri-Herald.com, February 23, 2002 -----, "Moore Mansion Demolition on Hold," Tri-City Herald.com, August 1, 2002 -----, "Mansion May Face Demolition," Tri-City Herald.com, June 7, 2002

------, "Previous Owner Beings Moore Mansion Cleanup," Tri-City Herald.com, May 21, 2002 -----, "Safety Concerns at Moore Mansion Lead to More Fines," Tri-City Herald.com, May 14, 2002 -----, "Mansion Still Standing 1 year Later," Tri-City Herald.com, May 14, 2002 -----, "Moore Manson Foreclosure on Hold," Tri-City Herald.com, February 23, 2002 -----, "Moore Mansion Fire 'Man-Made,' Investigators Say," Tri-City Herald.com, May 17, 2001 ------, "Historic Moore Mansion Burns," Tri-City Herald.com, May 10, 2001 ------, "Pasco's Moore Mansion Set to Serve up Family Fare," Tri-City Herald.com, August 15, 1999 ------, "Franklin County Farmer Missing in Columbia River on Yacht's Maiden Cruise," Tri-City Herald.com, June 5, 1997 ------, "Landmark Moore Mansion Restaurant Closed," Tri-City Herald.com, July 7, 1995 -----, "Moore Manson Owners Hope Splendor will Sell," Tri-City Herald.com, February 1, 1993 "Mansion Fire Settlement," Associated Press State & Local Wire, October 4, 2002 "Moore Mansion Restaurant Historical Gallery", 1908 Moore, Harry H. to Franklin County Historical Society, letter, May 14, 2002 "Moore Mansion 1908, Architect's Summary of the Mansion," June 19, 2001 Staff Writer, "Owner's Payment Failure Spells End for Mansion Eatery," Tri-City Herald.com, October 20, 1998 ------, "Beer Drinking Vandals Damage Historic Pasco Mansion," Tri-City Herald.com, June 19, 1986 "The Moore Mansion", accessed October 2, 2000 "The Moore Mansion," November 13, 1993 "The Moore Mansion", n.d. Pictures File (manila envelope) **Newspaper Clippings**

Mullan Road (see Transportation—Roads and Trails)

Museums—General

VF: Museums—Miscellaneous

Music

MS 1302: Sheet Music (1902-1944) MS 2075: Sheet Music (c. 1920s) MS 596: Sheet Music MS 1376: Sheet Music and Books for Piano (1870-1935) MS 9999/109: School of Operetta Program

Native Americans (see Ethnic Groups)

Natural History

BK: Hanford Reach of the Columbia River: Comprehensive River Conservation Study and Environmental Impact Statement, Vol. 1, 1994
BK: Historic, Archaeological and Traditional Cultural Properties of the Hanford Site, Washington, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, 1996
BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development, 1994

Naval Air Station, Pasco (also see World War II)

FF: "Captain B. B. Smith Recounts History of the Pasco Naval Air Station," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 3, No. 3, 4; Vol. 4, Nos. 1, 2
FF: "New Pasco Naval Air Station Photos Album Donated by Verne Graves," Vol. 47, No. 4
MS 2036: Navy Day Program
MS 709: Naval Officer's Handbook (1915)
MS 77: Pasco Naval Air Station, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, 1942-1946)
MS 2339: *Sky Writers* (1942-1943)
MS 1733: *Sky Writers* (1942-1945)
VF: Naval Air Station (3 files)

Newspapers

FF: "Hot-Type Era: Memories from the 1940s and *The Pasco Herald*," Hill Williams, Vol. 30, No. 1
FF: *The Pasco Herald*, Vol. 27, No. 2, Extra attached to No. 1
FF: "World War II Memories: *The Pasco Herald* and the Williams Family," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 30, No. 2
MS: *Claypool's American Daily Advertiser*, Philadelphia, December 19, 1796 [reporting Congressional debate on ratification of the U. S. Constitution]
MS 1963: *Columbia Journal* (1910-1911)
MS 926: *The Pasconian* (1892)
MS: *Pasco Express* (1906 Souvenir Edition, 1911; various issues, 1911-1918)
MS: *Pasco Herald* (1923-1926)

MS: Pasco Manifest (1934-1935)

MS: The Pennsylvania Mercury, Philadelphia, February 14, 1788

Oral Histories (transcripts in binders accompany audio files)

BK: Barnes, Dallas (interviewed by Lara Hastings), 2013
BK: Harris, Fred and Lura children (transcript), 2009
BK: Johnson, Andrew M. (interviewed by Alan Bacon), 2010
BK: Lewis, Mary Jane (Carroll) (interviewed by Peggy Hevlund), 2011
BK: Madson, LaDona (Dawe), 2010
BK: Munekiyo, Mary (Yamauchi), 2010
BK: Pontarolo, Frank (interviewed by Susan Faulkner), 2009
BK: Rabideau, Jim (interviewed by Trenda Fawver), 2010
BK: Schlagel, Viola Berndt (interviewed by Susan Faulkner), 2009
BK: Sullivan, John, Sr. children (interviewed by Alan Bacon), 2011
BK: Whitemarsh, Bruce (interviewed by Andy Johnson), 2011

Organizations and Clubs (also see Franklin County Historical Society)

- FF: "Columbia Valley Grange #938, 1930 to 1980," Doris Conner, Vol. 30, No. 1
- FF: "History of Franklin County Saddle Club," Mary Jane Lewis, Vol. 36, No. 2
- FF: "Historical Record of Pasco United Service Organizations Clubs, Pasco, WA 1941-1946," RS and Grace Brown, Ruth Ross, and Joe Smith, Vol. 24, No. 4; Vol. 25, No. 1

FF: "History of the Franklin County Chapter of American Red Cross," Rene Landt, Vol. 18, Nos. 2, 3

- FF: "Interview with R.S. and Grace Brown about the USO in Pasco," by LaDona Dawe Madison, Vol. 25, No. 1
- FF: "Ku Klux Klan Pioneers and Progress in Pasco," Judge B. B. Horrigan, Vol. 4, No. 2
- FF: "Pasco Daughters [of the Pioneers of Washington] Observe Golden Anniversary," Bessie Mae Savage, Vol.

9, No. 4

- FF: "Pasco Heights Community Club—Selected Historical Highlights," Vol. 53, No. 1
- FF: "Queen of Spades Garden Club 1st 50 Years," Doris Noellsch, Vol. 39, No. 2
- MS 52: Altrusa Club, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, newsletters, photographs, 1950-1957), MS 53 (1957-1961), MS 54 (1961-1965), No. 55 (1965-1970), MS 56 (1970-1973), MS 57 (1973-1975), MS 58 (1975-1977), MS 59 (1978-1979), MS 60 (1980-1984), MS 61 (1984-1987), MS 62 (1955-1986), MS 78 (1965-1987), MS 79 (1983-1992), MS 80 (1993-1999), MS 81 (1954-1992)
- MS 627/4-12: 4-H Club Booklets and History, 1931-1941
- MS 962: American Legion Ephemera (Odom Family)
- MS 34: Benton/Franklin County Washington State Centennial Committee, Scrapbook (news clippings and documents, 1988-1989)
- MS 375: Block House Branch Society Book
- MS 402: Boy Scouts Appreciation Certificate to Rowena Chess (1965)
- MS 665: Ladies Auxiliary to the Brotherhood of Railroad Trainmen (minutes, 1917-1959)
- MS 82: Dairy Wives, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, photos, 1961), MS 83 (1963-1964)
- MS 70: Daughters of the Pioneers of Washington, Chapter 3, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, 1940-1954), MS 71 (1956-1970), MS 72 (1961-1967), MS 73? (1955-1960), MS 74? (1970-1978)
- MS 161: Daughters of the Pioneers of Washington Documents (1927-1970)
- MS 161: Daughters of the Pioneers, Holy Bible (1922)
- MS 32: Democratic Women's Club, Scrapbook (clippings and papers, 1958-1959)
- MS 33: Democratic Women's Club, Scrapbook (clippings and papers, 1958-1958)
- MS 40: Eastern Star [Pasco], Scrapbooks (newspaper clippings, 1946-1953), MS 41 (1954
 - 1967), MS 42 (1955-1967), MS 43 (1956-1964), MS 44 (1967-1969)
- MS 1643: Friendly Homemakers Club Records (1950s-1960s)
- MS 9999/1112: Ladies Society of L. F. & E. (1917-1919)
- MS 21: Pasco Chamber of Commerce, Scrapbooks (news clippings, programs, 1950s), MS 22 (1950s), MS 23 (1950s), MS 24 (1949), MS 84 (1975-1976)
- MS 1033: Pasco 4H Club Ephemera (1933-1940)
- MS 46: Pasco Business and Professional Women's Club, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings and photographs, 1967-1969), MS 47 (1970-1972), MS 48 (1975-1976), MS 48A (1950-1987)
- MS 715: Pasco Garden Club (2 boxes, 1952-1985)
- MS 9999/616: Riverview Home Economic Club Ephemera (1913-1937)
- MS 468: Washington Business Woman's Journals (1930-1941)
- MS 468: West, Alice Hogan, Letter
- MS 654: West, Alice Hogan Papers (letters, articles, Pasco Business and Professional Women's Club ephemera, 1920s-1970s)
- MS 368: Women's Club of Pasco (1969-1993)
- BK: Norwood, Gus, Washington Grangers Celebrate a Century, 1988
- VF: Oregon Trail
- VF: Organizations—Chamber of Commerce
- VF: Organizations—Daughters of the Pioneers
- VF: Organizations—Franklin County Saddle Club
- VF: Organizations—Granges
- VF: Organizations—Kiwanis
- VF: Organizations—Lodges
- VF: Organizations—Miscellaneous
- VF: Organizations—Red Cross

VF: Organizations--Shriners VF: Organizations—USO

Page

VF: Page

Paradise Flats (see Connell)

Parks

FF: "A History of Chiawana Park," Mary Jane Lewis, Vol. 22, No. 4

- FF: "Pasco Boat Basin to be Renamed for Railroader," Viola Schlagel Berndt, Vol. 27, No. 1
- FF: "Sacajawea Park Museum Being Renovated," Gary Mozel, Vol. 10, No. 2
- FF: "Sacajawea Park Owes Its Existence to Daughters of the Pioneers," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 10, No. 3
- FF: "Sacajawea State Park to Celebrate its 70th Anniversary," Jean Carol Davis, Vol. 30, No. 3
- MS 9999: Sacajawea Interpretive Center Sketches (1978)
- MS 1035: Sacajawea Park Picnic Ticket (1941)
- VF: Parks—Sacajawea State Park
- VF: Parks--Chiawana
- VF: Parks—Juniper Dunes Wilderness
- VF: Parks—Lyons Ferry State Park
- VF: Parks—Palouse Falls State Park
- VF: Parks—Pasco City Parks

Pasco (also see Businesses & Banks, Port of Pasco, Schools and Education)

- FF: "History of Pasco to 1915," Marjorie Hales [10 parts], Vol. 7, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 8, Nos. 1, 2, 3; Vol. 9, Nos. 1, 2, 3
- FF: "Pasco Pioneers and Progress," Judge B. B. Horrigan
- FF: "Andrew Beck, Pasco Pioneer, Helped Set a World Speed Record," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 4, No. 3
- FF: "Tennessee Remembers," (Tennessee Pyles Campbell), Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 40, No. 1
- FF: "Reminiscences of Fred Gordon Harris as told to Josephine Storment," Vol. 6, No. 4
- FF: "Fred and Lura Harris Built Diversity Farm," William F. Harris, Vol. 6, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco Daughters [of the Pioneers of Washington] Observe Golden Anniversary," Bessie Mae Savage, Vol. 9, No. 4
- FF: "Prisoners to the Rescue: Franklin County's Wartime Italians," C. Mark Smith, Vol. 53, No. 4, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "Wind, Water and Will Power," Valeria Lamb-Pilgreen, Vol. 9, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "Seventy Years Has Changed Pasco," J. W. Fanning, Vol. 10, No. 1
- FF: "O'Larey/O'Leary Band Of Brothers," Sherel Webb [from information provided by Phyllis O'Leary Rucker & Terry O'Leary], Vol. 45, No. 2
- FF: "The Story of the Sylvester Family," John Henry Sylvester, Vol. 10, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "I was a Pasco Iceman in 1909-1910," Jay Perry, Vol. 10, No. 4
- FF: "As I Remember," Laurence L Robinson, Vol. 14, No. 2
- FF: "Growing Up in Pasco," Donald D. Douglass, Vol. 17, No. 2
- FF: "Pasco Childhood," Mary Staley Carpenter, Vol. 18, No. 1
- FF: "Old Landmark Is Razed: Built in 1886 & more about The A.P. Grays," Vol. 18, No 4, Vol. 19, No. 3
- FF: "Early History of Pasco," Josephine Gray Glen Nutley [daughter of A.P. (Alvin Parker) & Mae O'Neal Gray], Vol. 24, No. 3
- FF: "Captain W. P. Gray's Reminiscences," Captain W. P. Gray, Vol. 19, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "The Sheep King's Hotel," [Charles Cunningham and Cunningham Hotel] Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 19, No. 4

- FF: "Carl H. Myers & Adah Richards Myers Move to Pasco," Dorothy Myers Miller, Vol. 19, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco Memories," Bill Towne, Vol. 20, No. 1
- FF: "Tales of the Old Days," Harry V. Curtis, Vol. 20, No. 1
- FF: "The Yamauchis in the New World," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 2; Vol. 47, No. 1 [Update]
- FF: "Thoroughly Modern Mary," Susan Davis Faulkner, Vol. 47, No. 1 [Mary Yamauchi]
- FF: "Program to Honor James Wong Howe," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 10, No. 1 [Cinematographer]
- FF: "I Believe this Change for the Better Will Go On," James Wong Howe, Vol. 10, No. 2
- FF: "Cigarmaker S. N. McGee," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 21, No. 1
- FF: "Those were the Days," Walter Jones, Vol. 23, No. 2
- FF: "The Innocent Years Pasco 1913-1935," Tennessee Pyles Campbell, Vol. 23, No. 4; Vol. 24, No. 1
- FF: "Keeping an Eye on Pasco 1899-1901 Irrigation Plans and Mining Revival," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 23, No. 4; Vol. 24, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "Disillusion, Strife and Limbo," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 24, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "Pasco Pioneer Edgar Walker Hemsworth," Helen Hemsworth Paulson, Vol. 24, No. 2
- FF: "In Memory of Walter Oberst, October 14, 1898-July 11, 1991," Vol. 24, No. 2
- FF: "Keeping an Eye on Pasco," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 24, No. 4
- FF: "Sights, Sounds & Smells," Don C. Peters, Jr., Vol. 25, No. 1
- FF: "On Stage in Pasco—1914 Liberty Theater," as told by Lawrence Minkiewitz, Vol. 25, No. 4
- FF: "Boardwalks, Kerosene Lamps and Rafting Down the Columbia," oral interview by LaDona Dawe Madison
- with FF: Lawrence and Elaine Minkiewitz, Pasco 11/6/1991, Vol. 26, No. 1
- FF: "Memory Time," Richard Stone, Vol. 26, Nos. 1, 2, 3
- FF: "Toys, Games & Fun," Richard Stone, Vol. 26, No. 2
- FF: "Growing Up in Pasco," Doris Reinhardt Ross, Vol. 26, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco Boat Basin to be Renamed for Railroader," Viola Schlagel Berndt, Vol. 27, No. 1 [about her father Paul Schlagel, Sr.]
- FF: "Growing Up in Pasco," George Yamauchi, Vol. 27, Nos. 1, 2, 3; Vol. 28, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "The Pasco Herald," Vol. 27, No. 2 [Extra attached to No 1]
- FF: "The Williams Family Story," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 27, No. 2; Vol. 27, No. 2 [Extra]
- FF: "Franklin County's Woman of Achievement: Frances DeYarmon," La Dona Madison, Vol. 27, No. 3
- FF: "Josephine Storment's Scrapbook, 1941–1945," La Dona Madison, Vol. 28, No. 2
- FF: "Riverview in the 20s and 30s through a Child's Eyes," Helen Hurley Barron, Vol. 30, No. 4; Vol. 31, No. 1
- FF: "Wings of War Price of Peace: Pasco 1940 1945 [Pasco in the 1940s through the eyes of a teenager]," Gary L. Jones, Vol. 28, No. 1
- FF: "Some Hand-Me-Down Memories of Early Pasco," James Crewdson, Vol. 29, No. 1
- FF: "Centenarian Gladys Myers Laird," Lois Helen Gill [her sister], Vol. 3l, No. 2
- FF: "First Complete History of Pasco's Pioneer Days," Capt. W.P. Gray, Vol. 31, No. 4
- FF: "Kipling Reports on Pasco," Jean Carol Davis, Vol. 31, No. 4
- FF: "Museum Moments," Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 32, No. 2 [Robert Gregson Family]
- FF: "The Man I Called Dad," Candy Gregson Curtis, daughter of Robert Gregson, Vol. 48, No. 3
- FF: "Still A Good Fellow," Vol. 34, No. 1 [Pasco-Transient Shelter]
- FF: "Saving a Lot of Souls," Vol. 41, No. 4
- FF: "Hold-up at Pasco," Rex Covington, Vol. 41, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "End-of-Track Town," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 41, No. 2
- FF: "The Northern Pacific Icehouse," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 35, No. 3
- FF: "The History of Columbia Grain & Feed," Fred Wattenburger, Vol. 36, No. 3
- FF: "Red Raw Residents: Mable and Will Hawkins," Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 38, No. 2
- FF: "Post Marked Washington, a History of Pasco's Post Office," Vol. 40, No. 3
- FF: "A Place in Pasco's History," Virginia Richardson Stanton, Vol. 42, No. 1

- FF: "The Sands of Time [1968 poem]," Donna Weitz, Vol. 54, No. 1
- FF: "Timeless Sweethearts Begin at PHS [Leland and Mary Ellen (Perry) Richardson]," Angela Zhang, Vol 40, No. 4
- FF: "Special Edition in Honor and Memory of Leland Richardson, 1917-2008," Vol. 40, No. 4
- FF: "Reminiscences," Mary Jane (Carroll) Lewis, Jane (Williams) Pugel, Dorothy "Dot" (Myers) Miller, Syble (Steckel) Lagerquest, Vol. 43, No. 1
- FF: "Crime in Franklin County," Sam Behling, Vol. 43, No. 2 [Tribute to Pasco Police]
- FF: "River-Vue Drive-In Theater," Alison Danz, Vol. 46, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco's Garbage Men," Sherel Webb, Vol. 47, No. 2
- FF: "From 'Ain't She Sweet' to 'Boogie Woogie Bugle Boy'," interview by LaDona Dawe Madison, Vol. 28, No. 3
- FF: "Kak's Ambassadors," Gordon Mercier, Vol. 28, No. 3
- FF: "WW II Remembered," Walter "Whimpy" N. Jones, Vol. 28, No. 4
- FF: "Keeping an Eye on Pasco A Slow Road to Pasco's Destiny," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 24, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco, the Future Great," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 25, No. 3
- FF: "The Stone Family in Pasco," Willard Stone, Vol. 29, No. 4
- FF: "Winding Trails in the Sand," Nelly Nelson, Vol. 30, No. 1
- FF: "World War II Memories: The Pasco Herald and the Williams Family," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 30, No. 2
- FF: "Reflections Of Golden Times," Paul Sperline, Vol. 31, No. 2
- FF: "The Beautiful Columbia River at our Back Door," Valeria Deaver Lamb Pilgreen, Vol. 31, No. 2
- FF: "Robert Strahorn, Promoter," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 39, No. 2
- FF: "Pasco Partner 'Pody' Rasmussen," Vol. 45, No. 3
- FF: "It's a Wonderful Life," Sherel Webb as told by Duane Eugene Taber to interviewer Alan Bacon in 2011, Vol. 48, No. 1
- FF: "'Flour for the Nation', Samuel Glasgow, Pasco Flour Mills, and the US Grain Corporation," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 50, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "Pasco Heights Community Club—Selected Historical Highlights," Vol. 53, No. 1
- MS 1510: Abstracts of Title (1919, 1942)
- MS 321, 393, 821: Abstracts of Title
- MS 9999/648-650, 662, 289, 690, 722, 757: Abstracts of Title
- MS 448: Abstract of Title to Pettit's Addition (1942)
- MS 578: Abstract of Title to Sylvester's Addition (1924)
- MS 1495: Atlas of Pasco and Vicinity (1962)
- MS 20: Greenwood, Arthur, Scrapbook (Pasco and railroad history news clippings and photographs, 1910-1966)
- MS 519: Harris, Fred, Scrapbook (1987)
- MS 1033: Johnson, Jane Livingston, Autobiography and Riverview History
- MS 30: Olsen [Charles] Family, Scrapbook (Pasco news clippings, 1960s-1980s)
- MS 75 & 76: Olsen Family [Pasco News], Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, 1940s-1970s)
- MS 1535: Pasco Centennial 1884-1984 Poster
- MS 9999-1069.7: Pasco Centennial Blue Angels Poster (1984)
- MS 1292: Pasco City Council Roll Call (1952)
- MS 1512: Pasco Centennial Ephemera (1984)
- MS 9999.1105: Pasco Chamber of Commerce Correspondence (1912-1914), No. 9999.1105
- MS 21: Pasco Chamber of Commerce, Scrapbooks (news clippings, programs, 1950s), MS 22

(1950s), MS 23 (1950s), MS 24 (1949), MS 84 (1975-1976)

- MS 1021: Pasco City Hall Documents (including bonds and receipts)
- MS 141.8: Pasco City Mortgage Records (3 boxes of books)

MS 53: Pasco City Ordinance (telephone installation, 1906)

MS 1023: Pasco City Records (2 boxes, c. 1920s)

MS 1292: Pasco City Sewer Ordinances (1910-1912)

MS 946: Pasco Election Records, Declarations of Candidacy (1911-1969), Statements of Expenses (1926 1960), Bonds (1910-1951), Oaths of Office (1909-1969), Affidavits of Publication (1915-1948), Primary Election Statements (1914-1934), Treasurer's Receipts (1922-1938), Election Miscellaneous (1913-1957)

MS 1270: Pasco Fire Department Records and Incidence Response Journals (1930-1956), No. 1270

- MS 36: Pasco Heights Homemakers [Community] Club, Scrapbook (Block 1 irrigation and agriculture history, news clippings and records, 1949-1956), Nos. 35, 36 (1956-1961), MS 37 (1962 1969), MS 38 (1970-1979)
- MS 1433: Pasco Map (1917)

MS 20: Pasco Map (1925)

MS 853: Pasco Newcomer Booklets (1956-1975)

MS 25: Pasco News, Scrapbook (1959-1960)

MS 1292: Pasco Property Additions (1911-1922)

MS 1750: Pasco Sanborn Map Book (1939, updated 1957)

MS 1293: [Pasco] Sanborn Map Book (1925, updated 1957)

- MS 1292: Pasco Theatre Stock Certificates (1914)
- MS 29: Tri-Cities [Pasco history], Scrapbook (1930s-1960s)

BK: Harris, William F., "Harris Past [Harris Family and Diversity Farm]," 1990

BK: Hales, Marjorie, "The History of Pasco, Washington, to 1915," Washington State University M. A. Thesis, 1964

BK: Jones, Walter N., A New Look at Pasco, c. 1997

BK: Oberst, Walter, and Ralph Smith, Pasco: 100 Years in Pictures, 1984

BK: Oberst, Walter, Railroads, Reclamation and the River, A History of Pasco, 1978

BK: Oberst, Walter, *Railroads, Reclamation and the River, A History of Pasco,* with Walter N. Jones, *Addendum:* A New Look at Pasco, 1978

BK: Pruneda, Rigo, and Dave Allen, Pasco Police Department, 1010-2010: 100 Years of Service, 2010

VF: Pasco—1911 and Prior VF: Pasco—1912-1929 VF: Pasco—1930-1949 VF: Pasco—Early Land Sales VF: Pasco—Plats VF: Pasco—Riots

VF: Pasco—Synopsis

VF: Pasco—Street Names

Pasco Buildings

FF: "Downtown Survivor, the Whitehorn Building," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 4

FF: "The Sheep Kings [Cunningham] Hotel," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 19, No. 4

FF: "Pasco's Liberty Theater," Sarah Le Compte, Vol 18, No 1; Picture Vol. 18, No. 2

BK: Oberst, Walter, and Ralph Smith, Pasco: 100 Years in Pictures, 1984

VF: Buildings—Red Row

VF: Buildings—Moore Mansion

VF: Buildings—Homes

VF: Buildings-City Hall VF: Buildings—Miscellaneous

VF: Buildings—County Courthouse

Performing Arts

- VF: Performing Arts—Drum & Bugle Corps
- VF: Performing Arts—Historical Pageants
- VF: Performing Arts—Mid-Columbia Symphony
- VF: Performing Arts—Miscellaneous

Pioneers, Persons, and Families (also see Oral Histories)

- FF: "Artifacts from Franklin County's Oldest Structure 'Rediscovered," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 53, Vol. 4
- FF: "Ted Van Arsdol—Background," Vol. 23, No. 1
- FF: "Will the Real Glen Allison Please Stand Up? Franklin County Historical Society Member, History Reenactor, Pasco High School Teacher," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "My Reminiscence of Father Farrelly," Jim Rabideau, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "Early Days in Walla Walla County," Cecil Cummings, Vol. 2, No. 2
- FF: "How Many Classmates Do You Know Who Have Had Streets Named After Them? [Richard Stone]," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "George Peter Kalkwarf/Kalknarf—A World War I Era Misspelling," Kenna Ladendorf, Vol. 53, No. 3
- FF: "The Little Old House on the Touchet, [Gid Cummings Family]," Dan Smith, Vol. 24, No. 1
- FF: "My Reminiscence of Father Farrelly," Jim Rabideau, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "Pasco Pioneers and Progress," Judge B.B. Horrigan, Vol. 3, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 4, Nos. 1, 2, 3 4; Vol. 5, Nos. 1, 3, 4; Vol. 6, Nos. l, 2
- FF: Reminiscences of the Pioneers—Mrs. Beulah Eades Sundquist, Cyril Hart and Mary Clark, Vol. 4, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "Pioneers in Franklin County," John Harder, Vol. 19, No. 2
- FF: "Signatures of pioneers born in Franklin County or came prior to 1920, 'Pioneer Register,'" Vol. 5, No. 4; Vol. 6, No. 2; Vol. 7, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 8, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 9, No. 2; Vol. 11, Nos. 2, 3; Vol. 13, No. 4; Vol. 14, No. 3
- FF: "The W. T. Andersons are Franklin County Pioneers," Helen Anderson Peters, Vol. 3, No. 1
- FF: "History of the Jane Brewington Family," John Brewington, Vol. 33, No. 2
- FF: "Open Range Days," Dale Brunson, Vol. 33, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 34, No. 1
- FF: "Tennessee [Pyles Campbell] Remembers," by Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 40, No. 1
- FF: "Pasco Childhood," Mary Staley Carpenter, Vol. 18, No. 1
- FF: "Through the Eyes of a Child," Mildred Caughey, Vol. 13, No. 4; Vol. 14, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 15, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "Dave Coonc and His Era," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 19, No. 3
- FF: "Franklin County Homesteading 1904 1908," Wayne Fry and Lucy Day Jones, Vol. 20, No. 3, 4
- FF: "Reminiscences of a Pioneer Woman," Elizabeth Ann Coone, Vol. 36, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "A Tribute to Helen Cox," Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 34, No. 1
- FF: "New Kid in Pasco," Leslie Hamilton Dewey, Vol. 41, No. 3
- FF: "To Ella C. Dorsey In Remembrance," Genevieve and Eloise [her daughters], Vol. 9, No. 1
- FF: "Growing Up in Pasco," Donald D. Douglas, Vol. 17, No. 2
- FF: "J. W. Fanning," Vol. 10, No. 1
- FF: "Hogback," [Faulkner Family] Marjory Faulkner Bonn, Vol. 18, No. 4; Vol. 19, No. 1
- FF: "The Finkbeiner Story," Chester Finkbeiner, Vol. 16, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4
- FF: "Connell Scene in 1914," Richard Flygare, Vol. 20, No. 1
- FF: "A.P. Gray: Old Landmark is Razed: Built in 1886 & more about the A.P. Grays," Vol. 18, No 4; Vol. 19, No. 3
- FF: "Early History of Pasco," Josephine Gray Glen Nutley (daughter of Alvin "A.P." Parker and Mae O'Neal Gray), Vol. 24, No. 3

- FF: "Captain W. P. Gray's Reminiscences," Captain W. P. Gray, Vol. 19, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "Ben Hailey a True Pioneer," Suzie Hailey, Vol. 17, No. 1
- FF: "Mr. and Mrs. Fred Harris are Real Pioneers," Vol. 1, No. 1
- FF: "Reminiscences of Fred Gordon Harris," as told to Josephine Storment, Vol. 6, No. 4
- FF: "Fred and Lura Harris Build Diversity Farm," William F. Harris, Vol. 6, No. 4
- FF: "Fred G Harris," Vol. 19, No. 1
- FF: "Harris Past [the Alex Gordon Story]," William F. Harris, DVM -1990, Vol. 37, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: "Lucille Olsen Remembers," Lucille Harris Olsen, Vol. 37, No. 4
- FF: Harris Family: "Early Days of the John Wallace Hays Family," Vol. 39, No. 4
- FF: "Who was Mary Stewart Humphrey," Jacque Sonderman, Vol. 39, No. 4
- FF: Charles Hunt: "The Charles Hunts were Franklin County Homesteaders," Bertha Mouda, Vol. 10, No. 4
- FF: Hutchins Family: "Re-Live the Adventure," Eldon Hutchins, Vol. 42, Nos. 2, 3, 4
- FF: Walter Johnson: "Wheat Farming was My Life," Walter Johnson, Vol. 12, No. 1
- FF: Herman Klindworth, Vol. 15, No. 3 title?
- FF: Koontz Family: "Local Pioneers Childhood Filled with Adventures," Mary Eaton, Vol. 33, No. 2
- FF: Ray Lamb, Vol. 16, No. 3
- FF: "Will the Real Glen Allison Please Stand Up?" Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "Once We were Young," Faye Lathim, Vol. 34, No. 2
- FF: "Mel McInturf: From Sheepherder to Orchardist," Jacque Sonderman and Jim Rabideau, Vol. 37, No. 1
- FF: "Ezra Meeker Helped Young Pasco Newsboy," Vol. 1, No. 4
- FF: "Carl H. and Adah Richards Myers Move to Pasco," Dorothy Myers Miller, Vol. 19, No. 4
- FF: "Connell Reminiscences," Otto Olds, Vol. 10, No. 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol; 12, No. 1
- FF: "O. D. Cooper—Franklin County Centenarian," Vol. 52, Nos. 3, 4
- FF: Dan Page: "Community Named After Dan Page Under Water," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 39, No. 3
- FF: "Pontarolo's Past," Susan Faulkner and Sherel Webb, Vol. 43, No. 3
- FF: "The Phillippays are Kahlotus Pioneers," Mrs. A. F. Phillippays, Vol. 2, No. 2
- FF: "Kahlotus is Home," Minola Phillippay, Vol. 12, Nos. 2, 3, 4; Vol. 13, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 14, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 15, No. 1; Vol. 50, No. 2 Repeat
- FF: "Minola Phillippay 100th Birthday," Vol. 14, No. 3
- FF: "Catherine Harder Peot," Vol. 16, No. 3
- FF: "Perry Family History," Mary Ellen Perry Richardson, Vol. 38, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "Mrs. M. M. Poe is a Mesa Pioneer," Vol. 2, No. 1
- FF: "Early Reflections of Franklin County," Merle Radamiller, Vol. 15, No. 4
- FF: "More Bands of Brothers from Franklin County," (Rudolph Henry Rasmussen family) Joan Rasmussen, Vol. 45, No. 3
- FF: "As I Remember," Lawrence L. Robinson, Vol. 14, No. 2
- FF: "Horse People, the Rosencranzs," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 3
- FF: William Rowell, Vol. 11, No. 2
- FF: "The True Story of the Sager Family," Vol. 20, No. 1
- FF: "Sailor in the Desert: The World War II Career of Clifford Wirfs, USN," Peter Wirfs, Vol. 51, No. 4, Vol. 52, No. 1
- FF: "The John H. Schlomer Story, from Tellingstedt to the Inland Empire," Harm H. Schlomer, Vol. 10, No. 2
- FF: "Ralph Smith—Photographer and Historian," LaDona Madison, Vol. 33, No. 4
- FF: "Robert Strahorn, Promoter," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 39, No. 2
- FF: "The Story of the Sylvester Family," John Henry Sylvester, Vol. 10, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "It's a Wonderful Life [Sherel Webb]," told by Duane Eugene Taber to Alan Bacon, Vol. 48, No. 1
- FF: "Tillie Van Winkle was a Burr Canyon Pioneer," Mrs. Howard (Luella) Cannon, Vol. 8, No. 1
- FF: "20th Century Pioneering—Memories of Block One," Carol Gosseen and Bill Eickmeyer, Vol. 52, No. 1

FF: "Wirthwhile Stories of Early Days on Paradise Flat," the Wirth Family, Vol. 34, No. 3 FF: "The Yamauchis in the New World (Update)," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 2; Vol. 47, No. 1 FF: "Thoroughly Modern Mary," (Mary Yamauchi) Susan Davis Faulkner, Vol. 47, No. 1 FF: "Pioneer Flyer Charles Zornes—Mystery Man of Area Aviation," Harland Eastwood, Vol. 53, Nos. 1, 2 MS 9999/336: Ainsworth, J. C., Biographical Sketch MS 1311: Barrick, Jesse, Documents (posthumous Medal of Honor, 1841-1998) MS 1468: Barrick, Jesse, Tombstone Rubbing (1999) MS 65: Chess, Rowena [Retirement], Scrapbook (clippings, photographs, 1971) MS 19: Churchman, Clifford S., Scrapbook (airlines and local business news clippings and memorabilia, 1950s-1970s) MS 9999: Cox, W. R., Papers (correspondence, property titles, Kiwanas By-laws, 1914-1926) MS 1970.001: Crain, J. B., Records MS 18: Cyr, Katherine, Scrapbook (news clippings, 1950-1951) MS 77 & 78: Fitzpatrick Family Ephemera (c. 1920s) MS 20: Greenwood, Arthur, Scrapbook (Pasco and railroad history news clippings and photographs, 1910-1966) MS 1436, 1437 & 1439: Gregson, Robert L., Collection MS 570: Harris Family Scrapbook (c. 1940s) MS 519: Harris, Fred, Scrapbook (1987) MS 16: Harvey, Jessie Peckham, Scrapbook (Kahlotus news clippings, postcards) MS 1067: Hemsworth and Gibson Family Ephemera MS 993: Holt Family Memorabilia and Genealogy MS 1033: Johnson, Jane L, Autobiography and Riverview History MS 1852: Jones, Gary, Ephemera (1950s) MS 1977: Klinge, Eleanor, Ephemera (1905-1934) MS 2124: Maxfield Family Ephemera MS 1039: McCotter Family Ephemera (1902-1966) MS 9999/1123: McFarland, R. B., Papers (1912-1917), No. 9999/1123 MS 50: Nelson, Celilo Fitzgerald, Scrapbook (photographs, 1930s-1940s) MS 9999.612: Oberst, Walter, War Effort Certificate (1943) MS 2008.31: Oberst, Walter, Exhibit Materials MS 1004/9: Oberst [Walter] Scrapbook (1945) MS 962: Odom Family Photo Albums, American Legion Ephemera, Business Cards, Army Certificate MS 30: Olsen [Charles] Family, Scrapbook (Pasco news clippings, 1960s-1980s) MS 75 & 76: Olsen Family [Pasco News], Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, 1940s-1970s) MS 9999.782: Radditz, June Heritage, Ephemera (1907-1970) MS 15: Roosevelt, Eleanor, Scrapbook, ("W.W.H." and "M.B" [W. W. Hindley] columns, 1940-1941) MS 26: Scrapbook (John Glenn and astronauts news clippings, 1962) MS 1269: Smith, Florence Rodkey, Pasco High School Ephemera (1922-1940) MS 24E: Smith, Ralph, 35mm Negative Collection (2 boxes) MS 24E: Smith, Ralph, Manual and Keys MS 458: Stinson, Charles, Miscellaneous Papers MS 963, 980, 1088 & 1197: Storment, Josephine Accessions MS 1198: Storment, Josephine Ephemera (photographs, scrapbooks) MS 2121: Sutherland Family Photos (n. d.) MS 17: West, Alice Hogan, Scrapbook (1937-1938) MS 654: West, Alice Hogan

MS 868: West, Alice Hogan, Estate Records MS 337: Wildbores (Landt) Genealogy

BK: Barber, Lowell, Things I Want My Children to Know, 2011 BK: Davis, Jean Carol, and Jacque Nielson Sonderman, The Life and Times of Captain William Polk Gray, 1998 BK: Family Histories from Hanford and White Bluffs, WA," 1982 BK: Finkbeiner, Chester, "The Finkbeiner Story," c. 1982 BK: Harder, Annine F., Opportunities of the Golden West [Connell, Washtucna, Ritzville]," 1960 BK: Harris, William F., "Harris Past [Harris Family and Diversity Farm]," 1990 BK: Harris, Wiliam, and others, "Harris Family, Diversity Farm, and Pasco Memories," n. d. BK: "Jim Reinkens Memoirs [Pasco]," c. 2000 BK: Jones, Walter N., Jr., "Tree Branches: In Memory of Mamie and Emil Fritz," 1994 BK: Lathim, Faye, Once We Were Young [1930s-1990s], c. 2000 BK: Miller, Mary Dyson, "Ancestors & Descendants of William Dyson and Elvira Stroud," 1988 BK: Myers, Dot, Water Under the Bridge, From Dot Myers Diary, 1928-1998 [Pasco], n. d. BK: Olds, Otto, "Memories of a Pioneer: A Family History from Connell," 1977 BK: Powell, Gray Family History 1999 [1761-1999], 2 vols., 1999 BK: Todd Rainsberger, James Wong Howe—Cinematographer, 1981 BK: Richardson (Perry), Mary Ellen, "Perry Family History," 1993 BK: Rinker, Mildred, "The Story of My Life [White Bluffs, Kennewick]," 1995 BK: Russell, Eliza Horton, and Rutha Horton Davis, "Looking Back: The Name and Family of Horton," 1984 BK: Steele, Richard F., and others, An Illustrated History of the Big Bend Country, Embracing Lincoln, Douglas, Adams and Franklin Counties, State of Washington, 1904 BK: Stinson, Lucretia White, "The Van Hollebeke Story: Genealogical History of the Van Hollebeke Family in Belgium and America from the Early 1700's to 2002," 2003 BK: Stoker, Jim, "Possible Pioneers of Basin City and Their Descendants," 1998 BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Pasco's "Grand Old Man"—Captain William Polk Gray, 2000 BK: Van Winkle, James C., A Genealogy of the Van Winkle Family [Kahlotus], 1630-1993, 1994 BK: Vogel, Leo F. Years Plowed Under [Connell area], 1977 BK: Winters, Jean, "Franklin Courthouse Records, 1884-1917—Register of Licenses, Marks and Brands, Marriage Returns, Death Records, Coroner's Records, Poor Farm," 1972 BK: Winters, Jean, "Tombstone Inscriptions of Franklin County," 1971 BK: "Harris, Fred and Lura, Interview with Children of," Transcript, 2009 VF: Homesteads **VF**: Pioneers

Port of Pasco

VF: Port of Pasco (2 files)

Public Agencies, Services, and Records (also see Franklin County, Pasco, Franklin County Public Utility District)

VF: Post Offices VF: Seniors—Senior Center VF: Telephones VF: Utilities—Oil Pipeline VF: Utilities—Public Power

Ranching and Livestock (also see Agriculture; Pioneers, Persons and Families)

- FF: "Dave Coonc and His Era," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 19, No. 3
- FF: "Wool Growers of the Pacific Northwest," Alexander C. McGregor, Vol. 16, No. 4; Vol. 17, No. 1
- FF: "Winter 1886-1887: Death Knell on Open Range," Profs. John E. Mitchell and Richard H. Hart, Vol. 21, No. 4; Vol. 22, No. 1
- FF: "Open Range Days," Dale Brunson, Vol. 33, Nos. 3, 4; Vol. 34, No. 1
- FF: "Where have the Sheep Men Gone," Alfred Hayes, Vol. 2, No. 3
- FF: "Horse People the Rosencranzs," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 3
- FF: "Wind, Water and Will Power," Valeria Lamb-Pilgreen, Vol. 9, Nos. 2, 3
- BK: McGregor, Alexander C., Counting Sheep: From Open Range to Agribusiness on the Columbia Plateau, 1982

Railroads (see Transportation—Railroads)

Reference and Curatorial

BK: American Samplers, 1973

BK: The Care of Historical Collections: A Conservation Handbook for the Nonspecialist, AASLH, 1972

BK: Collection, Use, and Care of Historical Photographs, AASLH, 1987

- BK: Developing and Maintaining Practical Archives—A How-To-Do-It Manual, 2013
- BK: Directory of Oral History in Washington State, WSU Laboratory of Archaeology and History, 1981

BK: A Field Notebook for Oral History, Idaho Oral History Center, 1993

BK: Folklife and Museums—Selected Readings, AASLH, 1987

BK: The Good Guide: A Sourcebook for Interpreters, Docents, and Tour Guides, 1985

- BK: Graphic Materials—Rules for Describing Historical Collections, Library of Congress, 1982
- BK: A Guide to the Manuscript Collections in the Eastern Washington State Historical Society, 1987
- BK: *Guide to Records in the National Archives—Pacific Northwest Region,* National Archives and Records Administration, 1994
- BK: How to Clean Everything: An Encyclopedia of What to Use and How to Use It, 1977
- BK: Newspapers on Microfilm in the Washington State Library, Washington State Library, 1980

BK: Preserving Textiles: A Guide for the Nonspecialist, 1999

- BK: Preserving Washington's History: A Bicentennial Report, Washington State Parks, 1976.
- BK: A Primer for Local Historical Societies, AASLH, 1991
- BK: Protecting Your Quilts: An Owner's Guide to Insurance, Care and Restoration, and Appraisal, 1990
- BK: The Revised Nomenclature for Museum Cataloging: An Expanded Version of Chenhall's System for Classifying Man-Made Objects, AASLH, 1988
- BK: Ripley, Dillon, The Sacred Grove: Essays on Museums, 1969

BK: Signs, Trails and Wayside Exhibits: Connecting People and Places, 2006.

BK: Small Antiques for the Collector, 1965

BK: Textile Fabrics and their Selection, 1935

BK: Thesaurus for Graphic Materials—Subject Terms and Genre and Physical Terms, Library of Congress 1995

BK: The Timetables of History: A Horizontal Linkage of People and Events, 1982

BK: Union Guide to Photograph Collections in the Pacific Northwest, Oregon Historical Society, 1979

BK: Wallace-Homestead Price Guide to American Country Antiques, 1990

Richland

MS 28: Scrapbook (news clippings on Richland history, note p. 2 reference to West Richland Indian burial ground and location of St. Rose of Lima Mission [1836] at the West Richland riding academy, n. d.)

BK: Maurer, Ken, ed., and others, Alive! Richland and the Hanford Project, 1983

BK: Parker, Martha Berry, Tales of Richland, White Bluffs & Hanford, 1805-1943, Before the Atomic Reserve, 1986

BK: Kubik, Barbara J., *Richland*, 1994 BK: *"The Long Road to Self-Government:" The History of Richland, Washington*, 1943-1968, 1968

Ringold (see White Bluffs, Ringold, and East Hanford)

Rivers

Columbia River

FF: "Open River Celebration Held in 1915," (Opening of the Dalles-Celilo Canal) Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 8, No. 1 FF: "Year of the River: Open River Celebration," (additional information) Vol. 8, No. 1; Vol. 31, No. 2

FF: "Columbia River Experience," Hill Williams, Vol. 39, No. 3

BK: Columbia River Power for the People: A History of Policies of the Bonneville Power Administration, c. 1980 BK: Davis, Jean Carol, and Jacque Nielson Sonderman, *The Life and Times of Captain William Polk Gray*, 1998

BK: Lang, William L., and Robert C. Carriker, Great River of the West: Essays on the Columbia River, 1999

BK: Roe, JoAnn, The Columbia River: A Historical Travel Guide, 1992

BK: Satterfield, Archie, Moods of the Columbia, 1968

BK: Symons, Thomas W. Report of an Examination of the Upper Columbia and the Territory in Its Vicinity, 1882 BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Pasco's "Grand Old Man"—Captain William Polk Gray, 2000

Snake River

FF: "Strawberry Island: the Way It Is," Mary Staley Carpenter, Vol. 12, No. 1

FF: "William Polk Gray," Archie Wilkins, Vol. 22, No. 3

FF: "Ice Harbor Area Early History," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 22, No. 4

FF: "Wild Horses, Coyotes and Bunch Grass," (Freeman and Inez Hunt), Dorothy Sanchez, Vol. 30, No. 2

FF: "Snake River Historic Day Tour," Sherel Webb, Vol. 44, No. 3

BK: Davis, Jean Carol, and Jacque Nielson Sonderman, The Life and Times of Captain William Polk Gray, 1998

BK: A History of the Walla Walla District, 1948-1970, United States Army Corps of Engineers, c. 1970

BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, *Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development*, 1994

BK: Reiman, Rella, Snake River Historic Day Tour, c. 2015

BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Pasco's "Grand Old Man"—Captain William Polk Gray, 2000

Schools and Education (also see Columbia Basin College)

FF: "Former School Superintendent C. L. Booth Reminiscences," Vol 2. No. 1

FF: "The Rebel Class of 1928 and the Missing Sinewesah: A Mystery," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 3

FF: "Recollections About Pasco Schools," Ruth Livingston, Vol. 1, No. 4

FF: "Connell Reminiscences," Otto Olds, Vol. 10, No. 4; Vol. 11, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Vol. 12, No. 1

FF: "Growing Up in Kahlotus," Ruby Elledge Nichols, Vol. 25, No. 1 (Picture of School Vol. 25, No. 2)

FF: "Livingston School Dedicated," Vol. 11, No. 3

FF: "Memories of Longfellow School," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 32, No. 1

FF: "My Riverview School Days, 1926-1936," Valerie (Deaver) Lamb-Pilgreen, Vol. 7, No. 2

FF: "Pasco Public Schools Celebrate their Centennial," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 17, No. 4

FF: "Sagebrush Schoolmarm [Catherine H. Herron and Kahlotus Schools]," Vol. 25, No. 2

FF: "Teaching Country School," Emily Belisle, Vol. 16, Nos. 2, 3

FF: "Whittier School to be Leased for 21 Years," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 4, No. 2

FF: "Whittier School Reborn," La Dona Madison, Vol. 31, No. 4

FF: "Kids Don't Have as Much Freedom Now...," Oral Interview with Josephine Storment by LaDona Dawe Madison, Vol. 26, No. 4

FF: "1920s Girls Basketball [Pasco High School]," Catherine Cooney Morgan, Vol. 32, No. 1

- FF: "Veterans Day Speech," (high school speech) Richard Stone, Vol. 28, No. 3
- FF: "Pasco's Pied Piper: Louis Owens," Catharine Morgan, Vol. 35, No. 2
- FF: "Mrs. Pauline's Dancing School," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 39, No. 4
- FF: "First Franklin County School," from documents belonging to Catherine Harder Peot and donated by her daughter, Anna Walker, Vol. 44, No. 3
- FF: "The Evolution of Education in Franklin County: From the Little Red School House to Television," Vol. 46, No. 3
- FF: "A Lifetime of Goodwill—Service to the Pasco School District and Community [Mike Guajardo, Frank Martinez, Francisco Segura]," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 1
- FF: "Recollections about Pasco Schools," Mrs. Ruth Livingston, Vol. 50, No. 2 (reprint of January 1969 Vol. 1, No. 4)
- FF: "For the Love of the Game," (Pasco High School tennis June (Edgar) Wurden) Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 3
- FF: "Will the Real Glen Allison Please Stand Up?" Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "Title IX and the Birth of Girls' Sports," (Pasco High School Girls Basketball) Rick Venable, Vol. 50, No. 1
- MS 64: Captain Gray Elementary School [PTA], Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, photographs,
 - 1949-1950), MS 66 (1957-1967), MS 67 (1949-1988)
- MS 9999/779 Cheney Normal School Alumni Program (1916)
- MS 776: Franklin County School District #2 Ledgers (1889-1923)
- MS 1115: Gladys Palmer School Certificates (1923-1927)
- MS 1436, 437 & 1439: Gregson, Robert L., Collection
- MS 1287: Kahlotus and Wacota, First County School Districts (1887-1923)
- MS 69: Longfellow Elementary [PTA], Scrapbook
- MS 68: Longfellow and Whittier Elementary, Scrapbook (photographs, 1948-1965)
- MS 9999/505: Longfellow Report Card (1932)
- MS 9999/667: Marcus Whitman Program (1953)
- MS 1111: Pasco High School Band Program (1940)
- MS 85: Pasco High School Basketball Champions, Scrapbook (photographs, newspaper clippings, 1947)
- MS 1248: Pasco High School Bulldog (1963)
- MS 2062: Pasco High School Bulldog Decals
- MS 1233: Pasco High School Commencement Program (1940)
- MS 1331: Pasco High School Commencement Program (1946)
- MS 2176: Pasco High School Football Programs (1983-1984)
- MS 1193: Pasco High School/Junior High Graduation Programs (1940, 1944)
- MS 2196: Pasco High School Junior Prom Program
- MS 1872: Pasco High School Homecoming Program (1960)
- MS 1251: [Pasco High School] Honor Society Program (1942)
- MS 1117: Pasco High School Reunion Booklet (1983)
- MS 1753: Pasco High School Reunion Ephemera (1968-1989)
- MS 258: Pasco High School Survey (1949-1969)
- MS 1465.1790: Pasco High School *Wascos* (1931-1933, 1961)
- MS 1223: Pasco High School Wasco (1939)
- MS 2056: Pasco High School *Wascos* and Ephemera (1954)
- MS 850: Pasco High School *Wasco* (1957)
- MS 2176: Pasco High School Wascos (1980s)
- MS 9999/866: Pasco School District Policy Manual (c. 1970)
- MS 49: Pasco High School Scrapbook (graduation announcements, programs)
- MS 9999/226: Richland High School Commencement Program (1923)

MS 1269: Smith, Florence Rodkey, Pasco High School Ephemera (1922-1940)

MS 963, 980, 1088 & 1197: Storment, Josephine, Accessions

- MS 1198: Storment, Josephine, Ephemera (photographs, scrapbooks)
- MS: Whittier Elementary (see Longfellow and Whittier Elementary)
- BK: Calkins, Kenneth L., ed., Name on the Schoolhouse: An Anecdotal List of Some Historic Names of Schools in Washington State, 1991.

BK: Downing, H. Warren, ed., A Bicentennial Tribute to Retired Teachers of Benton and Franklin Counties: Changes and Growth in Educational Processes as Presented through Autobiographical Sketches of Retired Teachers, 1976

BK: Johnson, Harry, and Zita Lichtenerg, eds., Washington Schools in the Good Old Days [with "Sagebrush Schoolmarm (Kahlotus)," 1969

BK: Jones, April Elaine, "A One Hundred Year History of Pasco Public Schools: Variations on a Theme of Common School Development," Seattle University Ph. D. Dissertation, 1990

BK: Loraas, Dorothy Ailene (Fast), "My School Days in the Pasco School District [1940s-1950s]," c. 2000 BK: *Pasco High School Class of 1960: 55th Class Reunion, 1960-2015*

VF: Schools—Chiawana

- VF: Schools—Miscellaneous
- VF: Schools—Pasco Elementary/Middle
- VF: Schools—PHS Hall of Fame
- VF: Schools—Private
- VF: Schools—Washington State University

Scooteney Lake and Reservoir

MS 1433: Scooteney Map (1925)

Secret Societies (see Organizations)

Snake River (see Rivers—Snake)

Sports and Recreation (also see Schools & Education, Water Follies)

FF: "It's Summertime! Let's Go Swimming," Vol. 49, No. 2 MS 1369: Atomic Cup Poster MS 1369: Atomic Cup Programs (1966-1969) MS 880S: Columbia and Atomic Cup Programs (1980-1989, 1966-1969) MS 1369: Columbia Cup Programs (1988-1995) MS 1800: Dance Programs MS 1369: Gold Cup Poster (1973) MS 1894: Hydroplane Racing Programs (1970) MS 1344: Hydroplane Racing Programs (1973-1976) VF: Sports—Baseball VF: Sports—Miscellaneous

Transportation

MS 1458: Transportation and Economic Survey (1940) BK: Peterson, Keith C., and Mary E. Reed, *Controversy, Conflict, and Compromise: A History of Lower Snake River Development,* 1994

Airplanes, Airmail, and Airlines

FF: "Bitten by the Flying Bug," Charlotte Green Moore, Vol. 29, No. 3

FF: "Flying High 50 Years Ago," Dorothy Myers-Miller, Vol. 24, No. 2

FF: "From the Wings of a Swallow," United Airlines, Vol. 34, No. 1

FF: "Golden Anniversary of Pasco Airmail Flights Imminent," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 8, No. 4, Vol 9. No. 1

FF: "Golden Anniversary of Lindbergh's Trans-Atlantic Flight," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 10, No. 1

FF: "Pasco Airport History," Susan Nunmaker, Vol. 23, No 2

- FF: "Pioneer Flyer Charles Zornes—Mystery Man of Area Aviation," Harland Eastwood, Vol. 53, Nos. 1, 2
- FF: "'Post'script to Zornes Airmail Feature [Sammy Davenport]," Jim Rabideau, Vol. 53, No. 3

FF: "Reminiscences About Varney Airmail Service Given [Bill Weaver]," Vol. 2, No. 1

FF: "Sam Davenport Preserves Valuable Historical Document" by Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 3, No. 4

MS 1771: Airport Dedication Program (1966)

MS 9999/349: First Airmail Letter (1926)

MS 47: First Airmail Memorabilia (1926-1972)

MS 2183: Smith, B. B., Pilot's License

BK: Eastwood, Harland, The Last Stage to Pasco: Celebrating the Air Mail Jubilee of 1926, 2011

BK: Fisher, David, and Bill Garvey, "Seventy-five Years United," United Airlines Hemispheres, April, 2001

- BK: Garvey, William and David Fisher, *The Age of Flight: A History of America's Pioneering Airline* [United], 2002
- BK: McAllister, Bruce, and Jesse Davidson, *Wings Across America: A Photographic History of the U. S. Air Mail*, 2004
- BK: Taylor, Frank J., High Horizons: Daredevil Flying Postmen to Modern Magic Carpet—The United Airlines Story, 1962

BK: Wallhauser, Henry T. Pioneers of Flight, 1969

Boats, Steamboats, and Ferries

FF: "Louis C. Helpenstell was Builder of Early Ferries," *** Vol. 1, No. 2

FF: "Over a Century of Service at Lyons Ferry to End," *** Vol. 1, No. 3

FF: "Steamboating—January 24, 1907 Edition of the Pasco Express," Vol. 3, No. 3

FF: "Lyons Ferry & Byers Landing," Fred Harris and Richard Clodius, Vol. 5, No. 1

FF: "The Timmerman Ferry 1894 – 1931," Walter E. Timmerman, Vol. 6, No. 3

FF: "We Rode on a Stern Wheeler," (sailboats and steamboats) Merle G. Radelmiller, Vol. 12, No. 2

FF: "William Polk Gray," Archie Wilkins, Vol. 22, No. 3

FF: "The Stone Family in Pasco," (Pasco to Burbank Ferry Across Snake River) Willard Stone, Vol. 29, No. 4

FF: "Memories," Tess Stone Haag [daughter of S. R. Stone, Pasco-Burbank Ferry], Vol. 31, No. 2

FF: "Frederick K. Billings: Early Columbia River Steamboat," Jean Carol Davis, Vol. 31, No. 3

FF: "Veteran Ferry Operator [Matt Wiehl] has Lived Long at White Bluffs," W. W. Nelson [1941], Vol. 26, No. 4

BK: Davis, Jean Carol, and Jacque Nielson Sonderman, *The Life and Times of Captain William Polk Gray*, 1998 BK: Gullick, Bill, *Steamboats on Northwest Rivers*, 2004

BK: Powell, Gray Family History 1999 [1761-1999], 2 vols., 1999

BK: Ruby, Robert H. and John A. Brown, Ferryboats on the Columbia River, 1974

BK: Symons, Thomas W. Report of an Examination of the Upper Columbia and the Territory in Its Vicinity, 1882 BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Pasco's "Grand Old Man"—Captain William Polk Gray, 2000

Vertical Files Boats – Ferries "Bluff Ferry", n.p., n.d. "Bunchgrass Historian", *Whitman County Historical Society Colfax, Washington* 23 no. 2 (1996): 1-24 Churchman, E. Margaret, "The Ferryboat Story", n.p., July 1968 "Ferries & Landings in Benton and Franklin Counties", n.p, n.d. Letter, Lyons Ferry, July 26, 1968, n.p. "Lyons Ferry", n.p. n.d. "Lyons Ferry park, Washington Dedication Program", June 20, 1971 "Merchant Motor Vessels of the United States", n.p. n.d. Orchard, Vance and Howard Burgess, "100th Anniversary Lyons Ferry Commemoration Day June 5th, 1960", n.p. "Pasco Express", February 3, 1912, n.p. Ridge Between Kennewick and Pasco Wash (picture), n.p. n.d. White Bluffs Ferry, n.p., n.d. "Untitled" (Walla Wall Businessmen and bridge construction pictures), n.d. "Untitled", The Courier, June 1992 **Newspaper Clippings** Boats - Marina Biggs, Wanda, "Boat Nut' Quits Labs, Opens Marina in Pasco", Tri-City Herald, March 9, 1980 Boats – Steamboats Davis, Jean Carol. "Frederick K. Billings: Early Columbia River Steamboat". The Franklin Flyer. Franklin County Historical Society 31 no. 3 (Sept. 1998) "New River Boat Arrives in Pasco: Miscues Mar Day for Reporters" Columbia Basin News, May 31, 1963 "News Release", The Washington State Historical Society, January 7, 1992 "The Frederick K. Billings at the Snake River Crossing" (picture), c. 1882 "The Undine" (picture), c. 1915 Vie, Lorraine A. "A Report on Stagecoach and Paddlewheel Era from the Book The Great Northwest". Washington State Historical Society, n.d. "Yours is the Rive: The ABC of Columbia-Snake River Development", The Inland Empire Waterways Association, Walla Walla Washington, n.d. **Newspaper Clippings** Boats - Miscellaneous "Columbia Sternwheeler" (diagram), n.p., n.d. "Many Ships Built Here in Early Days of Area", Tri-City Herald, May 15, 1959 Skamania County Heritage 3 no. 4 (March 1975): 2-8 **Newspaper Clippings Boats** – Barges "Tidewater Barge Lines Presents...Tri Cities Voyager", April 30, 1997 **Newspaper Clippings**

Roads and Trails

FF: "Ezra Meeker Helped Young Pasco Newsboy," Vol. 1, No. 4 FF: "Mullan's 1862 Interstate Road," Harvey Erickson, Vol. 19, No. 1 FF: "Camels in the Inland Empire," T. C. Elliott, Vol. 8, No. 2 MS 335: State of Washington Motor Vehicle Registrations BK: Eastwood, Harland, *The Last Stage to Pasco: Celebrating the Air Mail Jubilee of 1926*, 2011 BK: Marcy, Randolf B., *The Prairie Traveler. A Handbook for Overland Expeditions*, 1859 BK: Travis, Helga Anderson, *The Umatilla Trail—Pioneer Days in the Washington Territory*, 1951 BK: Peterson, Keith C. *John Mullan—The Tumultuous Life of Western Road Builder*, 2014 VF: Oregon Trail VF: Transportation—Automobile/Bus VF: Transportation—Camels

Railroads

- FF: "Ainsworth: A Railroad Town," Betty Meyer and Barbara Kubik, Vol. 16, No. 4
- FF: They Built Lines of Steel A History of the Chinese in Pasco," Donna M. Dabbert, Vol. 18, No. 1
- FF: "Disillusion, Strife and Limbo," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 24, Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "Pasco Boat Basin to be Renamed for Railroader," (Schlagel Park Viola's father Paul Schlagel Sr.) Viola Schlagel Berndt, Vol. 27, No. 1
- FF: "Mesa Depot 1880s 1996," Writer Unknown, Vol. 29, No. 1
- FF: "Mobile Home: Circa 1920s," Olav Skartland, Vol. 29, No. 2
- FF: "Winding Trails in the Sand," (Northern Pacific Railroad 1887) Nelly Nelson, Walla Walla Union Bulletin, Vol. 30, No. 1
- FF: "The Northern Pacific Icehouse," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 35, No. 3
- FF: "Northern Pacific Anniversary Story (with plat of Ainsworth)," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 37 Nos. 2, 3
- FF: "All Aboard... Tri Cities," (Future Railroad Museum) Richard Hargis, Vol. 37, No. 2
- FF: "Northern Pacific Building Tracks and Bridges," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 37, No. 3
- FF: "Northern Pacific Connecting from East to West," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 37, No. 4
- FF: "Pontarolo's Past," Susan Faulkner and Sherel Webb, Vol. 43, No. 3
- FF: "Trains, Tribes & Towns: An Exhibit and History Commemorating the Sesquicentennial of Northern Pacific Railroad Construction," Richard Scheuerman, Vol. 53, Nos. 1, 2, 3

MS 845: Eng-n-Ear Pasco Depot Newsletter

MS 2111: Northern Pacific Railroad Booklets (1923, 1957)

MS 786: Northern Pacific Railroad Time Books (1926-1968)

- MS 9999/106/4/2: Railroad Bill of Lading
- MS 1458: Railroad Court Cases
- MS 740: Railroad Engineer's [unidentified] Ledger Time Book (1942-1944)
- MS 228, 412, 422, 431, 502, 561, 557, 617, 657, 818, 1138, 1547: Railroad Ephemera (all one box)
- MS 99999:404, 405, 831, 832, 1000-1072: Railroad Ephemera (all in one box)
- MS 761: Railroad Land Examinations (1895-1968)
- MS 979: Union Pacific Posters
- BK: Curtiss, Paul D., No More Bells, Nor Whistles, 3 vols., 2014, 2016, 2018
- BK: Meyer, Bette E., Ainsworth: A Railroad Town, 1983
- BK: McLaughin, Daniel, Chronicles of a Northern Pacific Veteran, 1930
- VF: Railroad—Buildings
- VF: Railroad—Connell
- VF: Railroad—Consolidation
- VF: Railroad—Equipment

Tri-Cities (General)

MS 9999.930: Pacific Northwest Playground Magazine (1952) MS 31: Tri-Cities, Scrapbook (miscellaneous clippings) MS 51: Tri-City News, Scrapbook (newspaper clippings, 1960s-1980s) MS 435: Tri-City Promotional Brochures (1951-1964) MS 9999.1066: Tri-City Promotional Magazine (1952) BK: Tri-Cities Memories: A Pictorial History of the Tri-City Area and Benton and Franklin Counties, 2010 BK: Tri-City Memories—Volume II: 1940s, '50s, & 60s, 2011 BK: Van Arsdol, Ted, Tri-Cities—The Mid-Columbia Hub: An Illustrated History, 1990 VF: Tri-Cities

Walla Walla

MS 2126: Fort Walla Walla Sketch BK: Payne, James, and Laura Schultz, *An Illustrated History of Fort Walla Walla*, 2011 BK: Smith, Charles F., *The History of Ft. Walla Walla*, 1891-1896, 1990 VF: Walla Walla (2 files)

Wallula and Attalia

BK: Nelson, Lorrie Burdett, "Fond Memories of My Home Town: WATB Reunion," 1995 VF: Wallula

Washington, State of

MS 1431: [Washington] Centennial Envelope and History Pamphlets (1988-1989) MS 9999/1069: Washington Centennial Ephemera (1989) MS 9999/923: Washington Scenic Booklet (1950s) VF: Washington State—General

Water Follies (also see Sports and Sporting Events)

FF: "Pasco Lions Club Originated Water Follies," Walter A. Oberst, Vol. 12, No. 2 MS 1793: Water Follies Ephemera and Programs MS 2112: Water Follies Media Kit (1981) MS 2120, 2074: Water Follies Programs (1967-2005) VF: Water Follies (2 files)

White Bluffs, Ringold, and East Hanford

- FF: "A Brief History of the Mesa and Ringold Areas," William Rowell, Vol. 5, No. 4
- FF: "Darkness to Light Along the River," Judy Webber Burns, Vol. 52, No. 2
- FF: "Dave Coonc and His Era," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 19, No. 3
- FF: "The Log Structure at White Bluffs Landing," David G. Rice, Vol. 18, No. 3
- FF: "Our Story of Ringold," Marion Higley, Vol. 22, No. 4
- FF: "Reminiscences about Mesa and Ringold Pioneers," William Rowell, Vol. 9, Vol. 4
- FF: "White Bluffs Revisited 1993," LaDona Madison interview of Walt Grisham, Vol. 26, No. 3
- FF: "Veteran Ferry Operator [Matt Wiehl] has Lived Long at White Bluffs," W. W. Nelson [1941], Vol. 26, No. 4
- FF: "White Bluffs Revisited—History in the Making," George Borden, John F Scrivner, Charles and Dora Foster, Vol. 44, No. 2
- BK: Family Histories from Hanford and White Bluffs, WA," 1982
- BK: Foster, Charles R., and others, "Charles Russell and Medora Dewey Foster and the Lone Tree Ranch, East Hanford, Washington, 1906-1943," c. 1990
- BK: Hanford Reach of the Columbia River: Comprehensive River Conservation Study and Environmental Impact Statement, Volume 1, 1994
- BK: Harris, Mary Powell, *Goodbye, White Bluffs,* 1972
- BK: Mendenhall, Nancy Orchards of Eden: White Bluffs on the Columbia, 1907-1943, 2006
- BK: Parker, Martha Berry, Tales of Richland, White Bluffs & Hanford, 1805-1943, Before the Atomic Reserve, 1986
- BK: Rinker, Mildred, "The Story of My Life [White Bluffs, Kennewick]," 1995
- BK: Rutherford, Bonnie, "White Bluffs," 2000
- VF: Ringold
- VF: White Bluffs

Women's History

VF: Women's History

World War I

FF: "This Wonderful Place [Zane Grey]," Richard D. Scheuerman, Vol. 50, No. 4; Vol. 51, No. 1, 2 MS 370: *Spokesman-Review* World War I Uncensored Pictures (1934) MS 2031: *Stars and Stripes* World War I Newspaper (1918-1919)

World War II

FF: "Italians Help War Project," Ted Van Arsdol, Vol. 20, No. 1

FF: "Wings of War—Price of Peace: Pasco 1940–1945," Gary L Jones, Vol. 28, No. 1

FF: "WW II Remembered," Walter N. "Whimpy" Jones, Vol. 28, No. 4

FF: "I'll be Home for Christmas..." Jacque Sonderman, Museum Administrator, Vol. 28, No. 4

FF: "Underwater Warriors of World War II," Kim Bradford of the Herald staff, Vol. 31, No. 3

FF: "Letters from Servicemen," Vol. 40, Nos. 3, 4

- FF: "Josephine Storment's Letters to and from Servicemen," Vol. 40, No. 3
- FF: "O'Larey/O'Leary Band of Brothers," Sherel Webb, Phyllis O'Leary Rucker, Terry O'Leary, Vol. 45, No. 2
- FF: "More Bands of Brothers from Franklin County[5 sons of Rudolph Henry and Nancy Jane Owen Henry], Joan Rasmussen, Vol. 45, No. 3
- FF: "The Silent Generation Speaks," Jeanne Minatoya Kozawa, Vol. 48, No. 2
- FF: "Remembering the War," Nita Rettinghouse and Waleta Dendurant Michael, Vol. 48, No. 2
- FF: "How Many Classmates Do You Know Who Have Had Streets Named After Them? [Richard Stone]," Rick Venable, Vol. 49, No. 4
- FF: "Sailor in the Desert: The World War II Career of Clifford Wirfs, USN," Peter Wirfs, Vol. 51, No. 4, Vol. 52, No. 1
- FF: "A Date which will Live in Infamy," Jane Williams Pugel, Vol. 48, No. 4
- FF: "Prisoners to the Rescue: Franklin County's Wartime Italians," C. Mark Smith, Vol. 53, No. 4, Vol. 54, No. 1

MS 1720: Army Baking Manual (1943)

MS 14: Comstock, Harold, Scrapbook (1940-1941, killed at Pearl Harbor)

MS 1904: Japanese Internment Posters (1942)

MS 1033: Liberty Loan Emblems (World War I)

MS 9999.612: Oberst, Walter, War Effort Certificate (1943)

MS 9999/1008: Ration Cards (1942)

MS 1740: Ration Booklet (1943)

MS 1819: Ration Booklets (1945)

MS 13: Red Cross Scrapbook (news clippings, 1941-1962)

MS 15: Roosevelt, Eleanor, Scrapbook ("W.W.H." and "M.B" [W. W. Hindley] columns, 1940-1941)

MS 2339: Sky Writers (1942-1943)

MS 8: World War II Scrapbook (news clippings, 1941-1942), No. 8, MS 9 (news clippings, 1940s),

MS 10 (*Life Magazine* clippings, 1942), MS 11 (news clippings, 1945), MS 12 (magazine clippings, 1940-1941)

BK: Konzek, David C., "Big Pasco Industrial Center from 1942 to 1959," 2004

BK: Myers, Dot, Water Under the Bridge, From Dot Myers Diary, 1928-1998 [Pasco], n. d.

VF: USS Pasco Exhibit/Correspondence

VF: Veterans

VF: Wartime—World War II (2 files)

ARCHIVAL MATERIAL WITHOUT ASSIGNED CATALOGING NUMBERS

NB documents in oversized map case—Early American newspapers, World War I & II posters, etc. Ted Van Arsdol Papers Connell Newspapers Pasco Carnegie Library Register of Borrowers (1911-1919) Pasco Carnegie Library Fund Requisitions and Receipts Ledger (1943-1944 Pasco Carnegie Library Cash Account Ledger (1913-1920) Expenditures and Vouchers Ledger (1915-1921) Carnegie Library??? Pasco Carnegie Library 50th Anniversary Open House Guestbook (March 6, 1960) Pasco Carnegie Library Minutes Ledger (1910-1930) Pasco Progress Affidavit of Publication (1911) Pasco City Treasurer's Monthly Reports (1931-1934) Pasco City Hall Disbursements Ledgers (1935-1936) Works Progress Administration Certification of Sponsors Contributions (1936) Treasurer's Cash Book Disbursements Receipts Ledger (1930-1935) Pasco??? *USS Pasco* Collection

ARCHIVAL MATERIAL UNCLASSIFIED AWAITING FURTHER INFORMATION; e. g., names, places, dates

MS 318: File Folder, loose papers MS 337: Recipe Books, Club Booklets, Abstracts of Title MS 386: Programs and Laws (1910-1918) MS 640: Autograph Book MS 909: Christmas Card MS 1369: Two Posters also Nearby MS 1463: Oral History Tapes Copied onto CD and Transcribed MS 1718: Marriage Certificate (1879) MS 1734: Royal Neighbors Pamphlets (1959-1971) MS 1742: U.S. Navy Certificate (1943) MS 1781: Bakery Sign MS 2111: Poem Booklets MS 2175: Franklin County Records MS 2175: Leland Hotel Register (Pasco??, why identical number with above?) MS 2233: Stamped Cards MS 2248: Drum and Bugle Ephemera MS 2256: Gregory Ephemera MS 2385: Watercolors (c. 1950s) MS 2065: Abstract of Title MS 9999: School Tea Invitation (1929) MS 9999/145: Various Receipt MS 9999/651: Deeds and Mortgages (1920s) MS 9999/1008/7: Dolly's Café Menu (1940s) Locate Pasco WPA (?) "Hobo" newsletter scrapbook Letter Box: Women's Club, loose papers, no number File Folder: Railroad Leases, loose papers, no number Negatives and loose papers, no number